Printer/Scanner Unit Type 2105

Operating Instructions Scanner Reference



- **1** Network Scanner
- **2** Preparations for Use as a Network Scanner
- 3 Setting Originals
- 4 Sending Stored Scan Data by E-mail
- **5** Using the Network Delivery Scanner Function
- 6 Using the Document Server Function
- 7 Using the Network TWAIN Scanner Function
- 8 Appendix

For safe and correct use of this machine, please be sure to read the Safety Information in the General Settings Guide before you use it.

Introduction

This manual contains detailed instructions on the operation and maintenance of this machine. To get maximum versatility from this machine, all operators should carefully read and follow the instructions in this manual. Please keep this manual in a handy place near the machine.

The scanner function is available when the Printer/Scanner option is installed in the machine.

Warning:

Use of controls or adjustment or performance of procedures other than those specified in this manual might result in hazardous radiation exposure.

Two kinds of size notation are employed in this manual. With this machine refer to the metric version.

Manuals for This Machine

The following manuals describe the operational procedures of this machine. For particular functions, see the relevant parts of the manual.

🖉 Note

- The manuals provided are specific to machine type.
- □ Adobe Acrobat Reader is necessary to view the PDF file manuals.
- □ Two CD-ROMs are provided:
 - CD-ROM 1 "Operating Instructions for Printer / Scanner"
 - CD-ROM 2 "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities"

General Settings Guide

Provides an overview of the machine.

It also describes System Settings (such as paper trays and user codes settings), Document Server functions, and troubleshooting.

Network Guide (PDF file - CD-ROM1)

Describes procedures for configuring the machine and computers in a network environment.

Copy Reference

Describes operations, functions, and troubleshooting for the machine's copier function.

Printer Reference 1

Describes system settings and operations for the machine's printer function.

Printer Reference 2 (PDF file - CD-ROM1)

Describes operations, functions, and troubleshooting for the machine's printer function.

Scanner Reference (this manual) (PDF file - CD-ROM1)

Describes operations, functions, and troubleshooting for the machine's scanner function.

Manuals for DeskTopBinder V2 Lite

DeskTopBinder V2 Lite is a utility included on the CD-ROM labeled "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities".

- DeskTopBinder V2 Lite Setup Guide (PDF file CD-ROM2) Describes the installation of DeskTopBinder V2 Lite and the operating environment for DeskTopBinder V2 Lite in detail. This guide can be displayed from the **[Setup]** dialog box when DeskTopBinder V2 Lite is installed.
- DeskTopBinder V2 Lite Introduction Guide (PDF file CD-ROM2) Describes operations with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite and provides an overview of its functions. This guide is added to the **[Start]** menu when Desk-TopBinder V2 Lite is installed.

• Auto Document Link Guide (PDF file - CD-ROM2) Describes operations and functions of Auto Document Link installed with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite. This guide is added to the **[Start]** menu when DeskTopBinder V2 Lite is installed.

Manuals for ScanRouter V2 Lite

ScanRouter V2 Lite is a utility included on the CD-ROM labeled "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities".

- ScanRouter V2 Lite Setup Guide (PDF file CD-ROM2) Describes the installation of ScanRouter V2 Lite settings, and the operating environment for ScanRouter V2 Lite in detail. This guide can be displayed from the **[Setup]** dialog box when ScanRouter V2 Lite is installed.
- ScanRouter V2 Lite Management Guide (PDF file CD-ROM2) Describes delivery server management and operations, and provides an overview of ScanRouter V2 Lite functions. This guide is added to the **[Start]** menu when ScanRouter V2 Lite is installed.

Other manuals

- PS3 Supplement (PDF file CD-ROM1)
- Unix Supplement (Available from an authorized dealer or as a PDF file on our Web site)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Manuals for This Machine	i
How to Read This Manual	1
Symbols	1
Names of Maior Options	2
······································	

1. Network Scanner

Outline	3
E-mail	3
Network Delivery Scanner	4
Document Server	5
Network TWAIN Scanner	6
Control Panel	7
Display Contents	8

2. Preparations for Use as a Network Scanner

Initial Scanner Setup	11
Default Settings	11
Basic Settings	13
Scanner Settings	17
Subject Settings	21
Installing Software	23
Auto Run Program	23
Software for Using a Network TWAIN Scanner	25
Software for Using the Network Delivery Scanner Function	
DeskTopBinder V2 Lite	27
Software Supplied on CD-ROM	

3. Setting Originals

Placing Originals	33
Placing on the Exposure Glass	34
Placing in the Auto Document Feeder	35
Original Orientation and Scan Area	37
For a Network Delivery Scanner and E-mail	37
For a Network TWAIN Scanner	39
Scanning Originals in Several Times	40

4. Sending Stored Scan Data by E-mail

Preparation for Sending by E-mail	43
Screen Configuration	
Procedure for Sending E-mail	45
Simultaneous Storage and Sending of E-mail	
Checking the Status of E-mail	55

5. Using the Network Delivery Scanner Function

Preparation for Delivering	
Screen Configuration	58
Delivering Stored Scan Data	60
Delivery Procedure	60
Simultaneous Delivery and Storage	67
Checking the Status of Delivery	69

6. Using the Document Server Function

Storing Data	71
Storage Procedure	72
Viewing a List of Stored Files	76
Viewing the List	77
Searching for Files	80
Sending or Delivering Stored Files	81
Managing Stored Files	83
Deleting Files	
Changing File Information	84

7. Using the Network TWAIN Scanner Function

Preparation for Using the Network TWAIN Scanner	87
Scanning Originals	88
Functions of the TWAIN Driver	90

8. Appendix

Relationship between Resolution and Data Size	91
When Using for E-mail, or as a Network Delivery Scanner, or Document Server .	91
When Using as a Network TWAIN Scanner	92
Relationship between File Type Specified and File Type Used When Sending E-mail	94
Troubleshooting	95
When Scanning Is Not Performed as Expected	95
When the Delivery Function Does Not Work	95
When an Error Message Appears on the Control Panel	96
When an Error Message Appears on the Client Computer	102
Specifications	105
INDEX	106

How to Read This Manual

Symbols

In this manual, the following symbols are used:

∰Important

If this instruction is not followed, paper might be misfed, originals might be damaged, or data might be lost. Be sure to read this.

Preparation

This symbol indicates the prior knowledge or preparations required before operating.

🖉 Note

This symbol indicates precautions for operation or actions to take after misoperation.

Limitation

This symbol indicates numerical limits, functions that cannot be used together, or conditions in which a particular function cannot be used.

This symbol indicates a reference.

[]

Keys that appear on the machine's panel display.

[

]

Keys and buttons that appear on the computer's display.

[]

Keys built into the operation panel of the machine.

[]

Keys on the computer's keyboard.

Names of Major Options

Major options of this machine are referred to as follows in this manual:

• Printer/Scanner Unit Type $2105 \rightarrow \text{printer/scanner controller}$

The following software products are referred to using a general name:

- DeskTopBinder V2 Lite and DeskTopBinder V2 Professional \rightarrow DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional
- ScanRouter V2 Lite and ScanRouter V2 Professional (optional) → ScanRouter V2 Lite/Professional

1. Network Scanner

Outline

By installing the printer/scanner controller, the machine can be used as a network scanner.

As a network scanner, the machine can send e-mail, operate as a network delivery scanner, store scan data in the Document Server, and operate as a network TWAIN scanner.

E-mail

A scanned image that is attached to an e-mail can be delivered using the e-mail system through a LAN or the Internet.

p.43 "Sending Stored Scan Data by E-mail"



1. This machine

A scanned image that is attached to an email can be delivered to an e-mail server. In combination with the document storage function, scanned images and documents that have been temporarily stored can be delivered all at once.

2. E-mail server

An e-mail server is the SMTP server used for an e-mail system. It transfers a received e-mail to a specified destination through a LAN or the Internet.

3. Client computer

An e-mail with images attached is received from the e-mail server using e-mail software. Check the content of the images using an application appropriate for the file type.

Network Delivery Scanner

The machine is used as a delivery scanner with ScanRouter V2 Lite/Professional. The data from the originals scanned by the machine is stored in the delivery server and delivered to the folders of client computers on the same network.

✓ Reference

p.57 "Using the Network Delivery Scanner Function"

🖉 Note

When the optional ScanRouter V2 Professional is used, the machine can also deliver scan data using e-mail, and documents can be viewed from a client computer using a Web browser.



1. This machine

The data from the originals scanned by the scanner is sent to the delivery server. When used with the Document Server, multiple documents can be stored and then delivered.

2. Delivery server

ScanRouter V2 Lite/Professional is installed in this computer which is used as a delivery server.

Received data is delivered to the in-tray of the specified destination (① in the figure). According to the settings of the intray, the data is stored in the in-tray or in a Windows folder (② in the figure).

3. Client computer

The contents of a stored document can be checked in the following ways:

- View the document in the in-tray using DeskTopBinder V2 Lite to check the contents. (③ in the figure)
- Use Auto Document Link to receive the document stored in the in-tray, and check the contents with an application corresponding to the file format. (④ in the figure)
- Access the Windows folder where the document is stored via the network, and check the contents with an application corresponding to the file format. (⑤ in the figure)

For more information about ScanRouter V2 Lite, DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, or Auto Document Link , see the respective documentation. See p.i "Manuals for This Machine".

Document Server

The data from a scanned original is stored as a document on the hard disk of the machine and can be viewed, copied, or deleted using DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional from a client computer via a network. A document can be searched for using the user name or the document name. Also, others can be kept from viewing a document by setting a password for the document.

p.71 "Using the Document Server Function"



1. This machine

The data from the originals scanned by the scanner are stored.

2. Client computer

A stored document can be viewed, copied, or deleted by connecting to the machine using DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional.

Also, a document stored in the machine using a Web browser can be viewed, downloaded, or deleted.

✓ Reference

For more information about DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, see the DeskTopBinder V2 Lite manuals. See p.i "Manuals for This Machine".

Network TWAIN Scanner

The scanning function of this machine can be used from a client computer via a network (Ethernet, IEEE 1394 [optional], or a wireless LAN). Originals can be scanned with the same operation used for SCSI- and USB-connected scanners.

p.87 "Using the Network TWAIN Scanner Function"



1. This machine

The scanning function of the machine can be used from a client computer via a network.

2. Client computer

Originals are scanned using the TWAIN driver for the machine from an application.

Control Panel

This illustration shows the control panel when options are installed.



1. [Status indicator]

Machine status is described by this indicator. By default, this indicator is turned off. You can select to light the status indicator. For more information, see "Control Panel", *General Settings Guide*.

2. [Check Modes] key

Press to check the current settings.

3. [Energy Saver] key

Press this key for about one second to begin warm-up.

Pressing this key again while in warm-up mode cancels warm-up.

🖉 Note

This key is inactive while scanning or setting scanner defaults.

4. [Clear Modes] key

Press to clear the current settings.

5. [Stop] key Press to stop scanning.

6. [Start] key

Use to begin scanning, file storing, or delivery.

7. [Clear] key

Clears an entered numeric value.

8. [#] key (Enter key)

Use to enter a numeric value.

9. Number keys

Use to enter numeric values.

10. Function keys

Press the **[Copy]**, **[Document Server]**, **[Printer]**, or **[Scanner]** key to activate the respective function. The display content changes accordingly.

The indicator for the selected function lights up.

11. Function status indicators

These show the status of the function.

- Green: the function is active.
- Red: the function has been interrupted.

12. Indicators

Display errors and the machine status. Service Call indicator

- ₩: Misfeed indicator
- **□•**: Open Cover indicator
- 📩: Add Staple indicator
- L: Add Toner indicator

₽ Reference

For more information, see *General Settings Guide*.

13. [User Tools] key

Use to change default or operation parameters according to the operating conditions.

14. Display panel

Displays the operation status and messages.

Display Contents

This section describes the normal screen configuration is as follows.

The display's contents differ depending on the function.

🖉 Note

The Copy screen is set as the default screen when the machine is turned on. You can change this setting in the System Settings. See *General Settings Guide*.

Using as a network TWAIN scanner

When using the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, it is not necessary to press the **[Scanner]** key on the control panel. When the TWAIN driver becomes active on a client computer, the display automatically switches to the following screen.



Press [Cancel] to use functions other than the network TWAIN scanner function.

Using as a network delivery scanner

Press the **[Scanner]** key to display the Network Delivery Scanner screen (when **[Delivery Server]** has been selected in **[Destination List Priority]**). If the Network TWAIN Scanner screen appears, press **[Cancel]**.



For information about Destination List Priority, see p.17 "Scanner Settings".

Using e-mail

Press the **[Scanner]** key to display the E-mail screen (when **[E-mail]** has been selected in **[Destination List Priority]**). If the Network TWAIN Scanner screen appears, press **[Cancel]**.



For information about Destination List Priority, see p.17 "Scanner Settings".

2. Preparations for Use as a Network Scanner

To use the machine as a network scanner, you must make settings required for use as a scanner as well as basic settings for use in a network.

First, see *General Settings Guide* for details about how to make basic settings, and then make scanner settings.

For more information about settings for sending by e-mail, see *Network Guide*.

Initial Scanner Setup

This section explains all required settings and procedures for using the machine as a network scanner.

Default Settings

The settings for using the network scanner functions of the machine are listed below. Make the necessary settings.

∰Important

□ Items marked O should be set if required.

Scanner Features

For explanations of settings, see the corresponding pages.

Settings		Default	TWAIN ^{*1}	Delivery *2	E-mail *3	Store *4
Basic Settings See p.13 "Basic Set- tings".	Scan Type	Text		О	О	0
	Resolution	200 dpi		О	О	0
	Image Density	Auto Image Density (Medium)		0	О	О
	Scan Size	Auto Detect		О	О	О

Settings		Default	TWAIN ^{*1}	Delivery *2	E-mail *3	Store *4
Scanner Set- tings See p.17	Send/Store Connection Timeout	10 seconds	О	О	О	О
"Scanner Settings".	Compression (Black & White)	On		О	О	О
	Compression (Gray Scale)	Standard		О	О	О
	Destination List Priority	Delivery Server		О	О	
	Select Title	Title 1		О	О	
	Sender's Name Default	No			О	
	Max. E-mail Size	2048KB			О	
	Divide & Send E-mail	Yes (per Max. Size)			О	
	E-mail Informa- tion Language	British English			О	
	File Type Prior- ity	Multi-page: TIFF			О	
	Job Reset Time in Adding Original	Off		0	0	О
	Original Setting	1 Sided Original		О	О	О
	Original Feed Type Priority	Off		О	О	О
	Mixed Original Sizes Priority	Off		О	О	О
	Original Orien- tation Priority	Ht		О	О	О
	Print & Delete Scanner Journal	Delete All after Printing		0	О	
	Update Deliv- ery Server Des- tination List			О		
Subject Settin See p.21 "Sub	ngs Dject Settings".	Not programed		О	О	

*1 Settings for the network TWAIN scanner function
*2 Settings for the network delivery scanner function
*3 Settings for the e-mail function
*4 Settings for the Document Server function

Basic Settings

Various basic settings (scan type, resolution, image density, scan size) can be set. When using the same type of original repeatedly, storing the optimum settings in advance makes them easy to select whenever you deliver scan data, send scan data by e-mail, or store scan data.

🖉 Note

- Twenty-five sets of settings named "Initial Setup" and "Program 1" to "Program 24" can be stored for quick recall. The settings stored as Initial Setup are the scanning defaults. If the settings are not selected before scanning or sending by e-mail, the originals are scanned with the settings stored in the Initial Setup.
- Program 1" to "Program 24" can be changed to names of up to 20 characters.

The Basic Settings consist of the following items:

Scan Type

Select the scan type suitable for the original from the following:

- Text For standard originals containing mainly text (Print)
- Text/Photo For originals containing a mixture of text and photographs
- Photo For originals containing photographs and other pictures (twovalue)
- Gray Scale For originals containing photographs and other pictures (multi-value)

🖉 Note

□ An image is scanned in black & white with Photo, and in grayscale with Gray Scale. As a general rule, scanning for the purpose of printing is best done with Photo and scanning for viewing on the computer screen with Gray Scale.

Resolution

Select the resolution from 100 dpi, 150 dpi, 200 dpi, 300 dpi, 400 dpi, or 600 dpi.

Image Density

Select the image density from seven steps by pressing **[Lighter]** or **[Darker]** or use Auto Image Density.

Scan Size

Select the size of the original to be scanned.

- When **[Auto Detect]** is selected, the auto detect function of the machine is used to set the original size.
- When the size is specified, scanning is performed for that size, regardless of the actual size of the original. The following sizes can be selected:

A3 \bigcirc , A4 \bigcirc , A4 \bigcirc , A4 \bigcirc , A5 \bigcirc , A5 \bigcirc , A5 \bigcirc , 11 x 17 \bigcirc , 8¹/₂ x 14 \bigcirc , 8¹/₂ x 13 \bigcirc , 8¹/₂ x 11 \bigcirc , 8¹/₂ x 11 \bigcirc , 5¹/₂ x 8¹/₂ \bigcirc , 5¹/₂ x 8¹/₂ \bigcirc , B4 JIS (Japanese Industrial Standard) \bigcirc , B5 JIS \bigcirc , B5 JIS \bigcirc , Custom Size

🖉 Note

□ When **[Custom Size]** is selected, the dimensions of the scan area (width and height) can be specified.

When scanning from the ADF by specifying the original size, if the scanned original size differ from the size specified, a paper jam may occur.

Setting procedure

Press the [User Tools] key.



- **2** Press [Scanner Features].
- Make sure that the [Basic Settings] tab is displayed.
- 4 Check that [Program/Change] is selected, and then select the name of the basic settings set you want to program.

🔷 Scanner	Features			Exit
Basic Settings	Scanner Settings	Subject Settings]	
Program/ Change	Delete]		
Initial Setup				
1 Nonday Meeting	1 2 Project	2003 5	stione	
4 *None	5 sNone	6	shiona	
7 *None	8 #None	9	shione	
10 *None	11 *None	12	8None	
13 *None	14 #None	15	8None	
16 *None	17 *None	18	8None	
19 *None	20 *None	21	8None	
22 *None	23 sNone	24	stione	
2				

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a name for the set of settings.

Enter the name, and then press [OK].

For information about entering characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

The screen for the basic settings appears.

6 Select a value for each item (scan type, resolution, image density, scan size).

Ŷ	Scanner Features										
	Basic Settings Scinner Settings Subject Settings										
Γ	Program/Change Delate										
٦	Program 3 OK										
I	Text		Text/Pl	hoto		Photo	G	ay Scale	1		
Ĩ.	► Resolution										
	100 dpi 150 dpi 200 dpi 300 dpi 400 dpi 600 dpi										
	Image Density Ado Image Density QLighter Darker										
F	Scan Size										
4	Auto Dete	ct			Cu	stom Size	10 × 1	0 m			
E	A360		A4 Č			A400		AS 🗂	AS	0	
F	11×17£	ו	8 1,2 × 1	42	8 1,	2×1323	81	l2×11₫	8 1/Z >	×112	
L C	51/2×81/2() 51/2×81/2c B4c B5JIS() B5JISC										
14.1			_		_			_			2
2 1	NNN										

🖉 Note

- □ When selecting **[Custom Size]** for the scan size, see p.15 "Selecting a custom size".
- When all settings have been made, press [OK].
- **8** To program another basic settings set, repeat the procedure from step **4**.
- 9 When all settings have been made, press [Exit].

🔷 Scanner F	eatures			Exit
Basic Settings S	Scanner Settings	Subject Settings		
Program/Change	Delete]		
Initial Setup				
1 Monday Meeting1	2 Project	2003 3	Information	
4 *None	5 #None	6	8None	
7 *None	8 #None	9	8None	
10 *None	11 *None	12	8None	
13 *None	14 #None	15	8None	
16 *None	17 #None	18	8None	
19 *None	20 #None	21	8None	
22 *None	23 #None	24	8None	
2 -				

Press [Exit].

The main menu reappears.

Selecting a custom size

When selecting **[Custom Size]** as the scan size, follow the procedure below.

Press [Custom Size] for the scan size on the [Basic Settings] tab.



2 Enter the original size with the number keys.

Select and enter values for **[X1]** and **[Y1]**.



3 Enter the scan starting point in relation to the standard scan starting point.

Select and enter values for **[X2]** and **[Y2]**.



Enter the scan size (area) with the number keys.

Select and enter values for **[X3]** and **[Y3]**.

🗞 Scanne	r Features			Exit
Basic Settings	Scanner Settings	Subject Settings		
Program/ Change	Delete			
Program 3				OK
Scan Type	Teod/Pl	hoto Photo	Gray Scale	
Resolution	150 dpi	200 dpi 300	dpi 400 dpi	600 dpi
► Image Density	iensity di inter	·	Darkerlin	
Scan Size: Custon	n Size	J	Cancel	ОК
Enter the measured	vith Number I	eeys, then press @). ► Original Size X1 2 0 0 m Y1 1 5 0 m	► Start Position X2 2 0 m Y2 _ 2 0 m	► Scan Area X3 1 0 m Y3 1 0 m

Depending on how the original is positioned, the scan area will be as shown.



The range of possible original sizes and scan sizes is as follows:

- Original Size X1: 10 mm - 432 mm (0.4"- 17.0") Y1: 10 mm - 297 mm (0.4"- 11.7")
- Scan Size
 X3: 10 mm 432 mm (0.4"- 17.0")
 Y3: 10 mm 297 mm (0.4"- 11.7")

Keep the scan area settings within these range.

5 When all dimensions are entered, press [OK].



6 Make sure that the area specified in step **4** (X3 and Y3) is shown in the [Custom Size] field, and then press [OK].

Basic Settings Scanner Settings Subject Settings						
rogram/Change	Delete					
Program 3					ОК	
► Scan Type						
Text	Text/Phot	0	Photo	Gray Scale		
► Resolution						
100 dpi	150 dpi	200 dpi	300 dpi	400 dpi	600 dpi	
► Image Density						
Auto Image Dens	ty (Lighter		Dar	ixer)		
Scan Size			_			
Auto Detect		C	ustom Size	100 × 100 m		
A3£	64 🗂		A4CD	AS 🗂	ASE	
11×17@	8 1/2 × 148	3 8	1/2 × 132	8 1/2×11∐	8 1/2 × 110	
				aa	DC 110 mm	

- **2** Press [Exit].
- 8 Press [Exit].

The main menu reappears.

Deleting programed scan settings

- **1** Press the **[User Tools]** key.
- **2** Press [Scanner Features].
- 3 Make sure that the [Basic Settings] tab is displayed.
- 4 Press [Delete].

2

5 Select the set of settings you want to delete.

🔷 Scanner	Features			Exit
Basic Settings	Scanner Settings	Subject Settings]	
Program/Change	Delete			
Initial Setup				
1 Monday Meeting	2 Project	2003 3	Information]
4 *None	5 sNone	6	8None]
7 #None	8 sNone	9	8None]
10 #None	11 #None	12	8None]
13 *None	14 sNone	15	8None]
16 *None	17 sNone	18	shione]
19 *None	20 sNone	21	8None]
22 *None	Z3 sNone	24	8None]

A confirmation message appears.

6 Press [Yes].

7 Press [Exit].

8 Press [Exit].

The main menu reappears.

Scanner Settings

This section explains how to set the defaults for scan settings such as the compression level for scan data and how the machine switches between the e-mail, network delivery scanner, Document Server and network TWAIN scanner functions.

The scanner settings consist of the following. For the list about settings and defaults, see p.11 "Scanner Features".

Send/Store Connection Timeout

When the machine is functioning as a network delivery scanner or Document Server, or is being used to send e-mail, a scanning request to the machine as a TWAIN scanner will switch the machine to the network TWAIN scanner function. This setting determines the delay until the machine switches to the network TWAIN scanner function.

- When **[Immediate]** is selected, the machine will switch to the network TWAIN scanner function at once.
- When **[Set Time]** is selected, you can enter the delay time with the number keys (3 to 30 seconds). The machine will switch to the network TWAIN scanner function when the time set here passes after the last key operation.

Compression (Black & White)

This setting determines whether image data scanned with the black & white setting is to be compressed.

🖉 Note

- The actual time required for data transfer will vary depending on the data size and network load.
- Compression reduces the time required for transferring the scan data to the delivery server or e-mail server.

Compression (Gray Scale)

This setting determines to what extent image data scanned with the grayscale setting is to be compressed. You can select **[Standard]**, **[High]**, **[Low]**, or **[Off]**.

🔗 Note

- The compression ratio decreases in the order [High], [Standard], [Low], and [Off], and the time required for data transfer increases accordingly.
- The actual time required for data transfer will vary depending on the data size and network load.

Destination List Priority

Select a destination list to be displayed when the machine is in the initial state. Select either **[Delivery Server]** or **[E-mail]**.

Select Title

Select what titles are displayed on the screen. Selecting a title on the screen will display the destinations programed for that title. This allows for easy selection of destinations including e-mail destinations. Select either **[Title 1]** (ten titles), **[Title 2]** (ten titles), or **[Title 3]** (five titles).

Sender's Name Default

Select whether an administrator is registered as a sender or a sender is specified each time an e-mail is sent.

- Select **[No]** when a sender is to be specified each time.
- Select **[Yes]** when an administrator is to be the sender.

∰Important

□ It is recommended that a password be set to prevent the sender's name from being misused.

Max. E-mail Size

Select whether the size of an e-mail is limited or not.

When **[On]** is selected, enter the size limit (64 - 102400 KB) using the number keys.

🖉 Note

When the SMTP limits the size, match that setting.

Divide & Send E-mail

This function is effective only when **[On]** is selected for **[Max. E-mail Size]**.

Select whether or not an image exceeding the size specified in **[Max. E-mail Size]** should be divided and sent using more than one e-mail. Select either **[No]**, **[Yes (per Page)]**, or **[Yes (per Max. Size)]**.

🖉 Note

- When [Multi-page: TIFF] or [Multi-page: PDF] is selected for [File Type Priority], the image will not be divided even if [Yes (per Page)] is selected.
- When [Yes (per Max. Size)] is selected, some received files may not be able to be restored, depending on the type of e-mail software.
- When [No] is selected, the e-mail is not sent if its size exceeds the limit, and an error message appears. The scanned data is discarded.
- Set the maximum e-mail size within the capacity of the SMTP server.

E-mail Information Language

Select a language for E-mail Information Language with which Title, Document name, Sender's name and others are sent.

Select one of the following 18 languages: British English, American English, German, French, Italian, Spanish, Dutch, Portuguese, Polish, Czech, Swedish, Finnish, Hungarian, Norwegian, Danish, Japanese, Simplified Chinese, and Traditional Chinese.

🖉 Note

□ The e-mail text is a template and cannot be changed.

File Type Priority

Select whether to send the data of scanned originals using a single page, a multi-page TIFF, or a multi-page PDF.

🖉 Note

If you specify a multi-page TIFF format for data in a JPEG format, the format is automatically changed to a PDF format. See p.91 "Relationship between Resolution and Data Size".

Job Reset Time in Adding Original

When SADF mode is specified, select whether or not the machine waits for another original to be set after all originals in the Auto Document Feeder (ADF) or on the exposure glass have been scanned.

🖉 Note

- If neither the SADF mode or Batch mode is specified when scanning, this setting becomes invalid and the machine ends the scanning operation without waiting for more originals.
- If [Off] is selected, the countdown does not occur and the machine enters the waiting state when all originals in the ADF have been scanned in SADF mode or Batch mode until another original is inserted or the [#] key is pressed.

If [On] is selected, enter the number of seconds (3 - 900) for the Job Reset Time in Adding Original with the number keys. When an original is placed within this time, it is scanned as part of the same document as the previously scanned originals. However, when Batch mode is specified, the machine stays in the waiting state regardless of the setting time until another original is inserted or the [#] key is pressed.

Original Setting

Set the default for whether originals are one-sided or two-sided and if two-sided, the relationship between those sides. When the originals are always the same, set this for the default to make operation easier. You can select [1 Sided Original], [2 Sided Original: Top to Top], or [2 Sided Original: Top to Bottom].

p.37 "Original Orientation and Scan Area"

Original Feed Type Priority

When placing additional originals in the ADF, select whether to add sheets individually or to add batches. If **[Off]** is selected, the scanning operation ends after the initially placed originals are scanned without the machine waiting for additional originals to be placed in the ADF.

🖉 Note

Even if [On] is selected for [Job Reset Time in Adding Original], the countdown to scan another original stops when scanning conditions are changed, the exposure glass is used to scan, or the mode of the machine is switched to another mode such as copier mode. Press the [Start] key to restart scanning.

Mixed Original Sizes Priority

This setting determines whether the original size is to be automatically detected when originals of different sizes are inserted in the ADF. You can select **[On]** or **[Off]**.

🖉 Note

- If the original size is specified when scanning, this setting is ignored.
- When [Off] is selected and originals of different sizes are placed in the ADF, the size of the first page is detected as the max. size and all originals are scanned as that size.

Original Orientation Priority

Select the default for original placement orientation. When originals are always positioned the same way, select that orientation as the default to make operation easier.

Reference

p.37 "Original Orientation and Scan Area"

Print & Delete Scanner Journal

Select whether to print the Scanner Journal automatically when the number of delivered e-mails reaches 50.

🖉 Note

- When printed, all records are deleted after printing. When not printed, records over the limit are automatically deleted in succession from the oldest record.
- While the journal is being printed, sending e-mail is on standby.
- Update Delivery Server Destination List

To update the Delivery Server Destination List, press **[Update Delivery Server Destination List]**.

Ordinarily, the Delivery Server Destination List is automatically updated. This function allows updating at any time.

Setting procedure

- Press the **[User Tools]** key.
- **2** Press [Scanner Features].
- **3** Press the [Scanner Settings] tab.
- **4** Press the item to be set.

🔷 Scanner I	Features			Exit
Basic Settings	Basic Settings Scanner Settings			
Send/Store Connecti	ion Timeout	1 O seconds	File Type Priority	Multi-page: TIFF
Compression (Black	k & White)	On	Job Reset Time in Adding Original	3 O seconds
Compression (Gra	ay Scale)	Standard	Original Setting	1 Sided Original
Destination List I	Priority	Delivery Server	Original Feed Type Priority	011
Select Titl	le	Title 1	Mixed Original Sizes Priority	011
Sender's Name I	Default	N0	Original Orientation Priority	B B
Max. E-mail !	Size	2 0 4 8 KB	Print & Delete Scanner Journal	Delete All after Printing
Divide & Send I	E-mail	Ves (per Max. Size)	Update Delivery Server Destination List]
E-mail Information Language		British English		
2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 -				

Example: Send/Store Connection Timeout setting

5 Change the setting.



- To select an item, touch its key on the screen. The item is high-lighted.
- To enter numbers, use the number keys.

🖉 Note

□ To cancel changing a setting, press **[Cancel]**. The setting returns to the previous condition.

6 Press [OK].

7 Repeat steps **4** to **6** to make other settings.

8 Press [Exit].

9 Press [Exit].

The main menu reappears.

Subject Settings

Subject information can be added to the scan data files. This information is added to the data to be delivered. When the file is sent by e-mail with the optional ScanRouter V2 Professional, the subject is automatically entered as the subject of the e-mail. If you often send files with similar content, storing subject names will allow you to easily select a subject for delivery.

The subject can be up to 20 characters long. Up to 21 subjects can be stored.

Setting procedure

This section describes the steps for making subject settings.

- Press the **[User Tools]** key.
- **2** Press [Scanner Features].
- **3** Press the [Subject Settings] tab.
- 4 Check that [Program/Change] is selected, and then select the key you want to program.

🔷 Scanner	Feat	tures			Exit
Basic Settings	Scanne	er Settings Subject Setting		25	
Program/Change	D	elete			
Weekly Report	Weekly Report Sche		edule	Мар	
*None		*	None	8None	
*None	*None		None	8None	
*None		*None		8None	
*None	*None		None	8None	
*None		*	None	8None	
*None		*	None	8None	
2-1733333					

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a subject.

5 Enter the subject string.

Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

🖉 Note

- If the selected key already has a programed subject, it can be changed.
- **6** Press [OK].
- **7** To program more subjects, repeat steps **4** to **6**.
- 8 Press [Exit].
- 9 Press [Exit].

The main menu reappears.

Deleting programed subject settings

1 Press the **[User Tools]** key.

- **2** Press [Scanner Features].
- **3** Press the [Subject Settings] tab.

4 Press [Delete].

Basic Settings S	canner Settings	Subject Setting	s	
Program/ Change	Delete	j		
Weekly Report	Sci	hedule	Мар	
*None :		None	shione	
*None		None	8None	
*None	1	None	shione	
*None	1	None	shione	
*None		None	8None	
*None		None	8None	

5 Select the subject you want to delete.

🔷 Scanner	Features			Exit
Basic Settings	Scanner Settings	Subject Settings		
Program/Change	Delete			
Weekly Repor	t Sch	edule	Map	
*None	*	None	shione	
*None	*	None	8None	
*None	8	None	8None	
*None	8	None	sNone	
*None	*	None	shione	
*None	*	None	shione	

A confirmation message appears.

6 Press [Yes].

7 To delete more subjects, repeat steps **5** to **6**.

8 Press [Exit].

9 Press [Exit] .

The main menu reappears.

Installing Software

The machine comes with two CD-ROMs containing various software.

The CD-ROM labeled "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities" contains the necessary software to use the machine as a network scanner. The CD-ROM labeled "Printer Driver & Utilities" contains the necessary software to use the machine as a printer.

This section explains the software contained on the "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities" CD-ROM.

For information about the software contained on the "Printer Driver & Utilities" CD-ROM, see *Printer Reference*.

Auto Run Program

When the CD-ROM is inserted into a client computer in Windows 95/98/Me, Windows XP, Windows 2000, or Windows NT 4.0, the installer starts automatically (Auto Run) to install the TWAIN driver and various software.

🖉 Note

- □ Auto Run might not automatically work with certain operating system settings. In this case, launch "Set up.exe" located in the CD-ROM root directory.
- □ If you want to install the software without using Auto Run, hold down the **[Shift]** key while inserting the CD-ROM. Keep the **[Shift]** key held down until the client computer has finished accessing the CD-ROM.
- □ If **[Cancel]** is pressed during installation, the installation will be stopped and all the remaining software will not be installed. If **[Cancel]** has been pressed, reinstall the remaining software after restarting the computer.

Limitation

□ For installation in Windows 2000, Windows XP, or Windows NT 4.0, log on as a member of the administrators group.

The installing sequence using Auto Run is as follows.

Installation Sequence



For information about the software that can be installed by Auto Run, see p.28 "Software Supplied on CD-ROM".

Software for Using a Network TWAIN Scanner

To use the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, it is essential to install the TWAIN driver.

If you do not have applications that work with TWAIN, it is necessary to also install DeskTopBinder V2 Lite. For information about the installation of DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, see p.27 "DeskTopBinder V2 Lite".

Preparation

Before installation, check the operating environment for the TWAIN driver. See p.28 "Type2105 TWAIN Driver".

Using Windows 95/98/Me, Windows XP, Windows 2000, or Windows NT 4.0

Install the TWAIN driver using Auto Run.

1 Start Windows, and then insert the supplied CD-ROM labeled "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities" into the CD-ROM drive of the client computer.

The Choose Setup Language screen appears.

✓ Reference

If the installer does not start automatically, see p.23 "Auto Run Program".

2 Select a setup language, and then click [OK].

The CD-ROM Launcher screen appears.

Click [TWAIN Driver].

The Software Setup screen appears.

4 The installer of the TWAIN driver starts. Follow the instructions on the screen.

🖉 Note

- When the installation is complete, a message to prompt you to restart the client computer may appear. In this case, restart the client computer.
- After the installation is complete, the "Type2105 TWAIN V3" folder is in the "Program" folder on the Start menu. Help can be displayed from here.
- Notes on using the network TWAIN scanner are provided in "Readme.txt". Be sure to read them before use.

Software for Using the Network Delivery Scanner Function

To use the machine as a network delivery scanner, it is essential to install Scan-Router V2 Lite on the delivery server. To check an in-tray or retrieve documents, it is necessary to install DeskTopBinder V2 Lite on the client computer.

Use Auto Run for installation.

Preparation

Before installation, check the system requirements for the software. See p.28 "Software Supplied on CD-ROM".

1 Start Windows, and then insert the supplied CD-ROM labeled "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities" into the CD-ROM drive of the client computer.

The Choose Setup Language screen appears.

2 Select a setup language, and then click [OK].

The CD-ROM Launcher screen appears.

Click the key of the software to be installed.

- The DeskTopBinder V2 Lite installer starts by clicking [DeskTopBinder V2 Lite].
- The ScanRouter V2 Lite installer starts by clicking [ScanRouter V2 Lite].

The Change The Language screen appears.

For information about the subsequent installation procedure, see *Setup Guide* that can be displayed from the Setup screen of the respective software.

Select a language, and then click [OK].

The Software Setup screen appears.

DeskTopBinder V2 Lite

Use Auto Run for installation.

Preparation

Before installation, check the system requirements for DeskTopBinder V2 Lite. See p.29 "DeskTopBinder V2 Lite".

1 Start Windows, and then insert the supplied CD-ROM labeled "Scanner Driver & Document Management Utilities" into the CD-ROM drive of the client computer.

The Choose Setup Language screen appears.

2 Select a language, and then click [OK].

The CD-ROM Launcher screen appears.

Click [DeskTopBinder V2 Lite].

The Change The Language screen appears.

4 Click [DeskTopBinder V2].

For information about the subsequent installation procedure, see *Setup Guide* that can be displayed from the Setup screen of DeskTopBinder V2 Lite.

5 Select a language, and then click [OK].

The Software Setup screen appears.

Software Supplied on CD-ROM

List of files

疊Wizard for the TWAIN driver and utilities							
Drivers	ï∎Twain	TWAIN driver for Windows 95/98/Me, Windows XP, Windows 2000, Windows NT 4.0					
□Utility	□RouterV2	ScanRouter V2 Lite , ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility					
	DeskV2	Page 2 DeskTopBinder V2 Lite					
	Acroread	Acrobat Reader					
	<pre> #Wizard for t Drivers Utility </pre>	Wizard for the TWAIN driver and utilit Drivers Twain Utility RouterV2 DeskV2 Acroread					

Type2105 TWAIN Driver

This driver is required to scan an original on the machine.

To use the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, this driver must be installed.

File storage folder

The files are stored in the following folder on the CD-ROM provided with this machine.

\DRIVERS\TWAIN

System requirements

• Hardware PC/AT compatible

Limitation

□ Under Windows NT with RISC-based processors (MIPS R series, Alpha AXP, or PowerPC), this driver is not available.

• CPU

Pentium or faster (Pentium 150 MHz or faster recommended)

 Operating system Microsoft Windows 95 Microsoft Windows 98 Microsoft Windows Millennium Edition Microsoft Windows XP Professional Microsoft Windows XP Home Edition Microsoft Windows 2000 Server Microsoft Windows 2000 Professional Microsoft Windows NT Server 4.0 (Service Pack 5 or later) Microsoft Windows NT Workstation 4.0 (Service Pack 5 or later)

- Memory Operating system min. operation memory + 8 MB (64 MB or more recommended)
- Hard disk space 100 MB or more
- Display resolution 800 × 600 pixels, 256 colours or higher
- Network protocol TCP/IP

DeskTopBinder V2 Lite

DeskTopBinder V2 Lite is to be installed on the client computers for integration and management of various kinds of data such as scanned image data, files created with applications, and existing image files. The software allows you to view documents in in-trays of the delivery server. This software can be used to use the machine as a network TWAIN scanner. Also, the documents stored in the Document Server can be viewed.

✓ Reference

See the manuals for DeskTopBinder V2 Lite or DeskTopBinder V2 Lite Help.

File storage folder

The files are stored in the following folder on the CD-ROM provided with this machine.

\UTILITY\DESKV2

System requirements

- Hardware PC/AT compatible
- CPU Pentium 133 MHz or faster (Pentium II 266 MHz or faster recommended)
- Operating system Microsoft Windows 95 (OSR 2 or later) Microsoft Windows 98 Microsoft Windows Millennium Edition Microsoft Windows XP Professional Microsoft Windows XP Home Edition Microsoft Windows 2000 Server (Service Pack 1 or later) Microsoft Windows 2000 Professional (Service Pack 1 or later) Microsoft Windows NT Server 4.0 (Service Pack 5 or later) Microsoft Windows NT Workstation 4.0 (Service Pack 5 or later)
- Memory 48 MB or more (128 MB or more recommended)
- Hard disk space 50 MB or more (200 MB or more recommended)

- Display resolution 800 × 600 pixels, 64K colours or higher
- Network protocol TCP/IP

Software installed with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite

• Auto Document Link

Auto Document Link on the client computer monitors in-trays of the delivery server. In addition, the documents delivered to in-trays can be retrieved or a notification of document arrival can be received at the client computer with this software.

ScanRouter V2 Lite

ScanRouter V2 Lite is to be installed on the delivery server. The data scanned by the machine can be sorted in the delivery server, stored in specified in-trays, or saved in folders of client computers on the same network.

See the manuals for ScanRouter V2 Lite or ScanRouter V2 Lite Help.

File storage folder

The files are stored in the following folder on the CD-ROM provided with this machine.

\UTILITY\ROUTERV2

System requirements

The following system requirements must be met to use ScanRouter V2 Lite.

Limitation

- □ When installing the software in Windows NT Server or Windows 2000 Server, a stand-alone server must be used. Do not use the primary domain controller or backup domain controller.
- If you install this software in an operating system, such as Windows NT Workstation and Windows 2000 Professional, in which a client server is not permitted to be used in a network, you may violate the license agreement of Microsoft Corporation.
- Hardware PC/AT compatible
- CPU Pentium 200 MHz or faster (Pentium II 350 MHz or faster recommended)
- Operating system Microsoft Windows 95 (OSR 2 or later) Microsoft Windows 98 Microsoft Windows Millennium Edition Microsoft Windows XP Professional Microsoft Windows XP Home Edition Microsoft Windows 2000 Server (Service Pack 1 or later) Microsoft Windows 2000 Professional (Service Pack 1 or later) Microsoft Windows NT Server 4.0 (Service Pack 5 or later) Microsoft Windows NT Workstation 4.0 (Service Pack 5 or later)
- Memory 64 MB or more (128 MB or more recommended)
- Hard disk space Minimum free space required for installing: 200 MB

🖉 Note

- □ In addition to the space required for installation, the hard disk should have at least 500 MB of free space for files.
- Network protocol TCP/IP

Software installed with ScanRouter V2 Lite

• ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility manages the delivery system run by ScanRouter V2 Lite.

You can register destination and sender information for the scanned documents in the delivery server. In addition, you can perform maintenance for free disk space monitoring, error log recording, and other features of the delivery server.

🖉 Note

 ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility can be installed not only on the delivery server but also on client computers. To install it, click [Scan-Router V2 Administration Utility] on the ScanRouter V2 Lite Setup screen.

3. Setting Originals

This chapter explains the procedure for placing originals on the exposure glass and in the ADF, and setting the original scan area and orientation according to the placement method.

To correctly display the top/bottom orientation of the scanned original on a computer, the placement of the original and the settings made on the control panel and scanner driver must match.

Placing Originals

There are four orientations for placing the original. See the table below.

🖉 Note

□ Normally, an original is 🖻 or 🖻, but in the table below, a square original is used to make original orientation easy to understand. If the actual shape of the original is different, the combination of original orientation and the orientation specified on the control panel or scanner driver does not change.

Specifying Original Orientation and Setting Originals

1 An original to be scanned		I	7	
2	Exposure glas	SS	ADF	
Decide the placement method.				
B Place the original. (There are four original orien- tations.)	①Place the original so that the top edge touches the top left of the expo- sure glass.	③Place the original so that the top edge touches the rear of the ex- posure glass.	⑤Place the top edge of the original first.	⑦Place the original so that the top edge touches the back of the ADF.
			Œ	R
	(2)Place the original so that the bottom edge touches the top left of the exposure glass.	Place the original so that the bottom edge touches the rear of the exposure glass.	OPlace the bottom edge of the origi- nal first.	(8) Place the original so that the bot- tom edge touches the back of the ADF.
			ת	B



Placing on the Exposure Glass

Originals which do not fit into the ADF, such as sheets with glued-on parts, books, etc., can be placed directly on the exposure glass for scanning.

🖉 Note

- □ For information about the originals which can be placed on the exposure glass, see *Copy Reference*.
- **1** Lift the exposure glass cover or the ADF.

🖉 Note

Lift the exposure glass cover or ADF more than 30 degrees. The opening/closing action triggers the automatic original size detection process. **2** Place the original on the exposure glass with the side to be scanned facing down. Align the original with the back left corner mark such as the following illustration.

Reference

p.33 "Placing Originals"

When placing the original so that the top edge touches the rear of the exposure glass.



1. Positioning mark

When placing the original so that the top edge touches the top left of the exposure glass.

3

When using the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, this orientation is the standard setting for the TWAIN driver. Normally, use this orientation for placing documents.



1. Positioning mark

Lower the exposure glass cover or the ADF.

4 Select the original orientation according to the orientation of the placed original.

Reference

p.33 "Specifying Original Orientation and Setting Originals"

Proceed to p.37 "Original Orientation and Scan Area".

Placing in the Auto Document Feeder

The ADF allows you to place several originals at one time. Originals placed in the ADF can be scanned on one side or both sides.

Originals that can and cannot be placed in the ADF

For information about the originals that can and cannot be placed in the ADF, see *Copy Reference*. Attempting to use unsuitable originals in the ADF can lead to a misfeed and damage to the originals. Place such originals directly on the exposure glass.

∰Important

- For information about which original sizes can be detected automatically and notes on placing originals in the ADF, see Copy Reference.
- □ If you turned on the machine with an original already placed on the exposure glass and started scanning while placing originals in the ADF, a paper jam will occur. Before turning the machine on, check that there is no original on the exposure glass.
- Adjust the original guide to match the size of the originals.
- **2** Place the originals with the side to be scanned facing up. (For originals which are to be scanned on both sides, the first side should face up.)

p.33 "Placing Originals"

When placing the originals so that the top edges touch the back of the ADF.



When placing the bottom edges of the originals first.

When using the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, this orientation is the standard setting for the TWAIN driver. Normally, use this orientation for placement.



🔗 Note

Originals with different sizes can be placed at the same time. Place the originals as shown in the figure below.



Originals are scanned in the inserted order, starting with the topmost page.

3 Select the original orientation according to the orientation of the placed originals.

✓ Reference

p.33 "Specifying Original Orientation and Setting Originals"

Proceed to p.37 "Original Orientation and Scan Area".

Original Orientation and Scan Area

To correctly display the top/bottom orientation of a scanned original on a computer, original orientation and page flow must be set when placing the original.

When using the network delivery scanner function and e-mail function, settings are made on the control panel of the machine. When using the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, settings are made with the TWAIN driver.

🖉 Note

The difference between scanning with Auto Detect scan size (nonmixed original sizes), Auto Detect scan size (mixed original sizes), or scan size specification is shown in the following table.

Auto Detect Non-Mixed Original Sizes	A whole batch of originals is scanned using the size of the first original.
Auto Detect Mixed Original Sizes	Auto detection is used to de- termine the size of each origi- nal.
Scan Size Specification	When an original is smaller than the specified scan size, a blank space appears in the re- sulting image.

For a Network Delivery Scanner and E-mail

1 On the network delivery scanner function or e-mail function screen, make settings for one-sided/two-sided combination, original feed type, original orientation, and mixed original sizes.

			🗈 Switch Dest. List	Scanned File Status
() Ready		<destination< th=""><th>List in Delivery Server> Memory:</th><th>100% Original(s) O</th></destination<>	List in Delivery Server> Memory:	100% Original(s) O
Set original(s) and specify d	estination(s).			
Scan Settings Text	L			Previous Dest.: O
200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	Registration No. Mar	nual input	Searth	Attach Sender's Name
Recall Program	Ereq. AB CD E	F GH IJK LHN	OPQ RST UVV XYZ	Attach Subject
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	Donald Mark	Villians Allen	Alex (00010)	
Original Feed Type	Annette Ethel	Dorothy Frank 000133 0000143	George	Select Stored File
Mixed Sizes	Jeffrey Jennifer	Jones Monica	Sarah 1/2	Store File
Original Orientation	Chris David	2000183 2000193 John Kate	1000203 Laura	
2				

🖉 Note

The defaults can be changed using the initial scanner settings [Original Setting], [Original Feed Type Priority], [Mixed Original Sizes Priority], and [Original Orientation Priority]. See p.17 "Scanner Settings".

One-sided original/Two-sided original selection

When scanning one-sided originals, make sure that [2 Side Orig.] is not selected.

When scanning two-sided originals, press [2 Side Orig.] to select [Top to Top] or [Top to Bottom] according to the binding orientation of the original.

Top to top original:



Top to bottom original:

R	(R (
S	S	

When the last page of two-sided originals is blank, select **[1 Side]** to skip that side and finish scanning, or select **[2 Sides]** to scan that side as a blank page.

🖉 Note

- If [1 Side] is selected for the last page when scanning originals in several batches, the maximum number of pages per file may decrease depending on the number of batches set.
- □ If **[1 Side]** is selected for the last page, the image size might become larger than original and may exceed the maximum e-mail size possible. In this case, change the settings of **[Max. E-mail Size]** in scanner settings. See p.11 "Initial Scanner Setup".
- When scanning originals on the exposure glass with the [2 Side Orig.] setting, set [1 Side] for the last original.

3 Press [OK].

Original feed type selection



When scanning a large number of originals using the ADF by dividing the originals and scanning them individually or in batches, check that [SADF] or [Batch] is selected.

🔗 Note

- Select [SADF] for adding originals one by one, or select [Batch] for adding the originals in batches.
- Select whether [SADF] or [Batch] is displayed using the initial scanner setting [Original Feed Type Priority].
- Press [Mix 1&2 Sided] to beable to switch between [1 Side Orig.] and [2 Side Orig.] while scanning originals.

🖉 Note

- □ When either [SADF] or [Batch] is not selected, [Mix 1&2 Sided] cannot be selected.
- □ When [Mix 1&2 Sided] is selected, the scanning mode can be switched by selecting [1 Side Orig.] or [2 Side Orig.] while the countdown until originals are no longer accepted is progressing. You cannot switch to or from [1 Side Orig.] and [2 Side Orig.] until the scanning of one original is completed.
- One-sided and two-sided originals are usually output to different trays but when [Mix 1&2 Sided] is selected, all originals are output to the same tray reversed (back side facing up) regardless of whether they are one-sided or two-sided originals. Avoid using originals that are unsuitable for the ADF such as thick paper.

4 Press [OK].

Mixed size selection

When originals of different sizes are placed, make sure that [Mixed Sizes] is selected.

🖉 Note

- □ If **[Mixed Sizes]** is not selected, the maximum size detected is set as the scan size. For originals smaller than this size, a blank space will appear in the resulting image.
- □ If **[Mixed Sizes]** is not selected for originals of different sizes, a paper jam may occur.

Orientation selection

Press [Original Orientation].

Press the key for the same orientation as the actual orientation of the original is or is.

Reference

p.33 "Specifying Original Orientation and Setting Originals"

3 Press [OK].

The current settings are displayed with characters and icons.



For a Network TWAIN Scanner

Open the [Scanner Properties] dialog box.

Reference

p.88 "Scanning Originals"

2 Select the position from the [Document:] list in the [Document] area.

Select [+∞∞/+∞∞] or [+∞∞/+∞∞] from the [Orientation:] list.

Reference

p.33 "Specifying Original Orientation and Setting Originals"

4 When the originals are placed in the ADF, select [Simplex] or [Duplex] in the [Side:] list.

🖉 Note

□ If originals of different sizes are placed in the ADF, press [Scan Settings] to specify the document size. If [Auto detection (Unisize)] is selected, all originals are scanned using the size of the first page. If [Auto detection (Multisize)] is selected, all originals are scanned according to their own width. For both Uni-size and Multi-size, all originals are scanned using their own length. 3

Scanning Originals in Several Times

A large number of originals can be scanned as a single document by dividing them and scanning them individually or in batches using the exposure glass or the ADF. Select **[On]** in **[Job Reset Time in Adding Original]**, and then specify a job reset time. If another original or batch of originals is placed within this time after all previously placed originals have been scanned, it is possible to scan all of these originals as a single document.

₽ Reference

p.19 "Job Reset Time in Adding Original"

Select [On] in [Job Reset Time in Adding Original], and then specify a job reset time in seconds.

✓ Reference

p.19 "Job Reset Time in Adding Original"

2 Place the originals.

Reference

p.33 "Placing Originals"

3 Make settings for original feed type and original orientation.



✓ Reference

p.37 "Original Orientation and Scan Area"

🖉 Note

- When placing originals on the exposure glass, if [On] is selected in [Job Reset Time in Adding Original], it is not necessary to select SADF or Batch in [Original Feed Type].
- 4 Make settings for sending by email, delivering, or storing.

Reference

p.45 "Procedure for Sending Email"

p.60 "Delivery Procedure"

p.72 "Storage Procedure"

When the **[Start]** key is pressed, the originals are scanned.

After the originals are scanned, the remaining time for accepting the next original is displayed.

tination(s).			Destination	List in Dellver	y Server> Memory: 1	100%	Original(s) O
tination(s).							
в							
						▲ Previous ▼ Next	Dest.: O
Projetestice		augi lagut			Sameth	Attach Sen	der's Name
Freq. AB	CD E	F GH	IJK LHN	OPO RST	UVV XYZ	Attach	Subject
Dona.Id	Nark	Villians	Allen	Alex			
Annette	Ethel	Dorothy	Frank	George		Select S	tored File
LOCO113 Jeffrey	2000123 Jennifer	LODO 133 Jones	too ica.	000153 Sarah	1/2	Stor	e File
Chris	000173 David	toto183 John	<u>2000193</u> Kate	toco203 Laura			
	Registration Freq. AB COLOUI Donald COLOUS Annette COLOUS Loffrey Chris	Begistration No. Ma FC02. AB CD E E00011 E000021 Bona Id Bona Id C000082 E000082 Annette Ethel C00112 E000122 G00122 G00122 G00116 E000127 C000124 G00127 C00116 E000172 Chr Is David	Registration No. Medical Input Frees 8.6 0.0 EF 0.0 Bond 0.0 EF 0.0 1000012 Bond 0.00012 000012 000012 000012 Monette Ethel 0.000122 000012 000012 Jord Frey Jerni 14 Jones 0.00012 0.00012 Jones 0.00012 0.00012 0.00012 0.00013 Jones 0.00012 0.00012 0.00013 0.00012 Jones 0.00012 0.00012 0.00013 0.00013 Jones 0.00012 0.00012 0.00013 0.00013 Jones 0.00012 0.00012 0.00013 0.00013	Important III Lawara Tapel Area 00 67 Gr Lat Lat Lat Remin Barrie Gr Gr Lat Lat Lat Remin Barrie Gr Gr Gr Sama Allen Weight and Barrie Barrie	Inspiration III: Literal Input Prefix: Ac DD EF DA Lite. Lite. OP REI Domail Biordia: DOMINAL DOM	Inspirators (b) Linear Hypel Search Search Search Search CO EF CH Line Line UMI UVI X72 Domain Biosch VIIII and Allex Line Line UMI UVI X72 Domain Biosch VIIII and Allex Line Line UMI Allex Line Line <td>Important Pipe Memory Type Search Addition Revell 00 E.F 04 LAK LMK DPP ESIT March Revell 00 E.F 04 LAK LMK DPP ESIT March March Revell March TOURDS DROSCH DROSCH Addition Addition Addition Addition Search <td< td=""></td<></td>	Important Pipe Memory Type Search Addition Revell 00 E.F 04 LAK LMK DPP ESIT March Revell 00 E.F 04 LAK LMK DPP ESIT March March Revell March TOURDS DROSCH DROSCH Addition Addition Addition Addition Search Search <td< td=""></td<>

5 If you want to change the basic settings, the scanning area, or the original orientation, change the settings before placing the next original.

- While settings are being changed, the countdown until originals are no longer accepted stops.
- □ Press the **[Start]** key if you want to restart a stopped countdown.

6 When there are other originals to scan, place them within the specified time.

When placed, the originals are fed and scanned automatically.

7 Repeat from step **6** until all originals are scanned.

8 If there are no more originals, press the [#] key.

- Originals are scanned in order. Place them from the first page.
- □ When **[SADF]** is selected and originals are being scanned by dividing them and scanning them consecutively using the ADF, the next original to be added can be placed on the exposure glass to be scanned.

4. Sending Stored Scan Data by E-mail

Stored scan data can be sent to a specified destination using e-mail. This chapter explains the preparation for sending data by e-mail, various display screens, delivery procedures, and how to check the sending result when this function is used.

Preparation for Sending by E-mail

🖉 Note

When an e-mail server is added individually to the network etc., set up the e-mail server. For information about setting up an e-mail server, see the instruction manuals of the e-mail server to be used and the software to be installed.

To send an e-mail, the preparation described below is required.



Screen Configuration

The screen configuration when using the machine for e-mail is as shown.

	1 :	23	4			5 		
					🧼 Swit	ch Dest. List	Scanned File Status	
() Ready				<destination l<="" th=""><th>.ist for E-mail</th><th>⊳ Memorv: 1</th><th>00% Original(s)</th><th></th></destination>	.ist for E-mail	⊳ Memorv: 1	00% Original(s)	
Set original(s) and specify d	estin tion(s).							
Scan Settings Text) Jan						Previous Dest.: Next	
200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	To		Cc	Bcc			Attach Sender's Name	'n
	Registration	No. Mar	nual Input	T 12 1 1 100		Search	Attack Cubicat	
Recall Program	1000011	£000023	1000033	10K LMN	1000051		- Mitachi Subject	−6
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	SERVICE	DEY	group 1	Frank	Alex		File Type	
Original Feed Type	<u>toooos</u> Jennifer	<u>000073</u> Sarah	tooo113 Ethel	Dorothy	Rona I d		Select Stored File	
Mixed Sizes	1000173 Sandy	COOD 183 George	tooonan Alice	E000203 Edward	1000213 Chris	1/2	Store File	-7
Original Orientation	1000221 Tony	<u>0000233</u> Lisa	<u>0000243</u> Paul	<u>0000251</u> Kate	000263 Bob			
B R								
2 (1.33335)						,		
				່ຮ່				

1. E-mail icon (🎾)

Displays that the screen for sending email is displayed.

2. [Registration No.]

Press to specify a destination using a fivedigit short ID number.

3. Destination field

The selected destination is shown here. If multiple destinations are selected, the destinations are displayed in the order they were selected by pressing **[▲Previous]** or **[▼Next]**.

🖉 Note

□ Pressing the **[Check Modes]** key lets you check the selected destinations.

4. [Manual Input]

When specifying a destination that is not listed, press **[Manual Input]**, and then enter the destination with the soft keyboard.

5. [Switch Dest. List]

Press to switch a destination from the delivery server list to the destination list of this machine.

6. [Attach Sender's Name] [Attach Subject] [File Type]

Set the sender and the subject of the document to be delivered.

If necessary, select the file type of the image file attached to the e-mail.

7. [Search]

Press to search for an e-mail destination.

8. Destination List

Displays the destinations programed in the delivery server or this machine.

- □ When the entire list does not fit on one screen, [▲] or [▼] can be used to scroll through the display.
- □ Group destinations are denoted by this symbol (**att**).
- A bar above a title indicates that a destination that belongs to it has been selected.

Procedure for Sending E-mail

Data is sent after specifying scan settings and the destination.

Press the [Scanner] key.



2 If user codes are set, enter a user code with the number keys, and then press the [#] key.

The Scanner Function screen appears.

₽ Reference

For information about user codes, see *General Settings Guide*.

🖉 Note

□ If the Network TWAIN Scanner screen appears, press [Cancel].



3 Make sure that no previous settings remain.

🖉 Note

□ If a previous setting remains, press the **[Clear Modes]** key.

Place the original in the machine, and then adjust the settings for original size and orientation if required.

✓ Reference

p.33 "Setting Originals"

5 If the network delivery scanner screen appears, switch to the screen for sending e-mail.

Press [Switch Dest. List].

The E-mail screen appears.

🖉 Note

If the destination or the sender name is specified, the network delivery scanner screen cannot be switched to the screen for sending e-mail.

6 Select the destination.

There are four ways to select a destination: selecting it from the list, selecting it by specifying a short ID number, entering the e-mail address directly, or searching for the destination and selecting it.

- Before selecting the destination, be sure to select [To]. When necessary, select [Cc] or [Bcc] and the respective destinations.
- □ You can select up to 500 destinations at once.

When selecting a destination from the list

Press the title for the destination. The destinations for that title are displayed.

If the destination is not displayed, press $[\blacktriangle]$ or $[\blacktriangledown]$ to display the destination.



2 Select the destination to which the scan data is to be sent.



The selected destination is highlighted and also is displayed in the destination field at the top of the screen.

To select more destinations, repeat step 2.

🖉 Note

□ To deselect a destination, press the destination once more, or press [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to display the destination in the destination field, and then press the [Clear] key. Using a short ID number to select a destination

- Press [Registration No.].
- **2** Use the number keys to enter the five-digit short ID number that has been assigned to a destination.

If the entered number is less than five digits long, press the **[#]** key after the last number.

Example: To enter 00003

Press the **[3]** key, and then press the **[#]** key.



3 To select more destinations, repeat steps **1** and **2**.

🔗 Note

□ To deselect a destination, press [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to display the destination in the destination field, and then press the [Clear] key.

Manual entry of an e-mail address

Press [Manual Input].

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering the e-mail address.

2 Enter the e-mail address.

🖉 Note

□ It is possible to use letters, numbers, and periods. The symbols ()\,;:" cannot be used.

PReference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

3 Press [OK].

🖉 Note

- □ To change the e-mail address that has been entered, press [Modify] displayed on the right side of [Manual Input]. A soft keyboard for entering the e-mail address is displayed. Make any changes, and then press [OK].
- Pressing the [Check Modes] key on the control panel lets you check the list of selected destinations. To return to the previous screen, press the [Check Modes] key again.

4 To enter more destinations, repeat steps **1** to **3**.

🖉 Note

□ To deselect a destination, press [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to display the destination in the destination field, and then press the [Clear] key.

Searching for a destination to select

There are two ways to search a destination: searching it by destination name or index, or searching it by e-mail address.

Press [Search]. Press [Destination Name].



🖉 Note

□ To search using e-mail addresses, press [E-mail Address].

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a destination name or for entering an e-mail address.

3 Enter the destination name or the e-mail address.

Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

- You can also search by entering the first character or characters of the destination name or the e-mail address.
- It is also possible to perform a combined search using [Destination Name] and [E-mail Address].
- It is necessary to discriminate between uppercase and lowercase letters.
- **4** Press [OK].

5 Select a destination.



6 Press [Exit].

Checking selected destinations

Use the destination field at the top of the screen to check which destinations are selected.

🖉 Note

- □ When multiple destinations are selected, the selected destinations are displayed in the order they were selected by pressing [▲Previous] or [▼Next].
- Pressing the [Check Modes] key on the control panel lets you check the list of selected destinations.

2 Make the basic settings.

To make the basic settings, recall stored settings or make the settings individually.

Reference

p.13 "Basic Settings"

Recalling stored scan settings

Press [Recall Program].

2 Select a user program of scan settings.

						<i>.</i> ?~ \$	Switch De	st. Li	st	Scanne	ed File St	atus
() Ready				<d< th=""><th>est</th><th>ination List for E-i</th><th>nail≻</th><th>Me</th><th>marv: 1</th><th>00%</th><th>Origi</th><th>nal(s) O</th></d<>	est	ination List for E-i	nail≻	Me	marv: 1	00%	Origi	nal(s) O
Scan Settings	Ī	Recal	l Program	-		1	Ca	ncel	=	0	IK.	ī
Text 200 dni		Selec	t program you want to rec	all.					_			
Auto Detect		1	Monday Meeting1	Z	:	Project 2003		3	Info	mation		ווכ
F		4	#None	1	1	&None		б	8None	1		٦ŀ
Recall Program	1	7	#None	Ę	:	8 None		9	8None	:		зIL
1 Side Org. 2 Side Orig.		10	kNone		1	8 None		12	8None	:		511
Contract Trees		13	kNone		4	8 None		15	81/001	:		5 H
		16	#None	Ţ	7	8 None		18	sNone			511
Mixed Sizes		19	#None	2	0	8 None		21	sNons	;		50
Original Orientation		22	#None	1	3	*None		24	8None			50
BR	L	_						-	_	_		
2 (1) (1) (1)												

3 Press [OK].



The selected user program settings are applied.

Making the settings individually

- Press [Scan Settings].
- Select items such as resolution and original size, and then change their settings.



Scan settings can be made in the same way as basic settings. See p.13 "Basic Settings".

3 Press [OK].

8 Select the file type if necessary.

Press [File Type].

Select the file type of the file to be attached to the e-mail from the displayed types.



3 Press [OK].

9 Specify the e-mail sender.

There are three ways to select a sender: selecting the sender from the list, entering the five-digit short ID number of the sender with the number keys, and searching for the sender and selecting it.

🖉 Note

- When a sender is selected, the sender name is automatically placed in the From field of the email so that the sender can be identified when the e-mail is received.
- To prevent misuse of a sender name, we recommend you set up a password for that sender name.
- Be sure to select or enter a sender name. Otherwise [Key Operator's E-mail Address] is used as the sender name. See General Settings Guide.

When selecting a sender from the list

Press [Attach Sender's Name].



2 Select the sender.



🖉 Note

□ If a password has been set, a screen for entering the password appears after selecting the sender. Enter the password, and then press **[OK]**. After verification of the password, the sender name is displayed.

3 For a reception confirmation email, press [Return Receipt].



🖉 Note

□ When **[Return Receipt]** is selected, an e-mail notifying that the e-mail has been read by the destination party is sent to the sender selected here. However, if the mailing software used by the destination party does not support MDN (Message Disposition Notification), the setting in **[Return Receipt]** becomes invalid.

4 Press [OK].

Using a short ID number to specify a sender name

Press [Attach Sender's Name].

				> Switch	n Dest. List	Scanned	File Status
() Ready			<destination th="" <=""><th>List for E-mail≻</th><th>Memory;</th><th>100%</th><th>Original(s) O</th></destination>	List for E-mail≻	Memory;	100%	Original(s) O
No sender's name has been s Specify sender's name.	pecified.						
Scan Settings Text	De To: 1	ront®office.c Nex	on			▲ Previous ▼ Next	Dest.: 1
200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	To Registration No.	Cc Manual Input	Bcc		Search	Attach Ser	nder's Name
Recall Program	Ereq. AB	CD EF GH	IJK LHN	0P0 RST	UVW XYZ	Attach	Subject
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	SERVICE DEV	(group 1	Frank 0000152	Alex 2000163		File Multi-p	Type age: TIFF
Original Feed Type	Jennifer Sam	ah Ethel	Dorothy	Ronald		Select S	Stored File
Mixed Sizes	Sandy Geo	orge Alice	Edward	Chris	1/2	Stor	re File
Original Orientation	1000223 1000 Tony Lis	1233 (000243 1a Paul	Kate	000263 Bob			
2							

2 Use the number keys to enter the five-digit short ID number that has been assigned to a sender.

If the entered number is less than five digits long, press the **[#]** key after the last number.

Example: To enter 00006

Press the **[6]** key, and then press the **[#]** key.



- □ If a password has been set, a screen for entering the password appears after selecting the sender. Enter the password, and then press [OK]. After verification of the password, the sender name is displayed.
- **3** For a reception confirmation email, press [Return Receipt].

O Ready -Quedration Lift for E-mails Monony Monony </th <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>1</th> <th>> Switch De</th> <th>est. List</th> <th>Scanned</th> <th>File Status</th>						1	> Switch De	est. List	Scanned	File Status
Solid Samping Feb Oct. Oct. To dy 200 d	() Ready				<dest< th=""><th>ination List fi</th><th>ır E-mail≻</th><th>Memory: 1</th><th>00%</th><th>Original(s O</th></dest<>	ination List fi	ır E-mail≻	Memory: 1	00%	Original(s O
Attach Sender's Name Caccel OK Text Send Charles or effer same with Namber logs to a statuded. Send Charles or effer same with Namber logs to a statuded. Adds Deed Send Charles or effer same with Namber logs to a statuded. Send Charles or effer same with Namber logs to a statuded. Mode Send Charles or effer same with Namber logs to a statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Charles of the statuded. Send Charles of the statuded. Send Transport Send Transporthe statuded. <th></th>										
Ted 206 qui 206 qui Salect fraçan or enter number with Namber lage to be attached. Audo timage Donside Jaconifer Care or enter number with Namber lage to be attached. Made Stated Jaconifer Care or enter number with Namber lage to be attached. Stated rape or enter number with Namber lage to be attached. State frage of the care or enter number with Namber lage to be attached. State frage of the core of the care or enter number vite frage of the core of the core of the care	Scan Settings		Attach Sender	s Name			Ca	ncel	ОК	
Adds Orlect: 20005 Jeroni 1 fer Clasr Seath Adds Image Driver J. Encode J. Clasr Seath	Text 200 dpi	H	Select name o	r enter numb	er with Numb	er keys to be	attached.			
Transformation Transformation Color Execution Refur frequency Straining of the Stra	Auto Detect Auto Image Density		00006	Jenni	'er	Clea		Search		
Standingston 4 Standingston Allowing Allowing Standingston Allowing Allowing Allowing Standingston Allowing Allowing Allowing Standingston Allowing Allowi	and a second		Fireq. AB	00	EF GH	IJK LWN	OPQ RS	T UWI KA	YZ out	
STODUC I Stern Organization Stoduc I Stern Organization Stoduc I Stern Organization Stoduc I Stern Organization Original Freed Type More Stern Stoduc I Stern Organization 1/2 More Stern Organization Constant Organization Constant Organization Stoduc I Stern Organization 1/2 Organization Organization Constant Organization Constant Organization Stoduc I Stern Organization 1/2 Organization Organization Constant Organization Constant Organization Constant Organization 1/2	Recall Program	Ч	2000013 SERVICE	1000023	2000033	Ecologia	2000052 Ålev		Redum	necelpt
Data Court	normore a case or		SERVICE	UC1	sroup 1	Галк	HTEX			
Original Feed Type 100013 000013 000013 000013 1/2 Mixed Store Sandy Socrete A i co Edward 0/11 1/2 Mixed Store Original Orientation Nonco Nonco Nonco Nonco Nonco In in in Interview Interview Nonco Nonco Nonco Nonco	social of a side ong.		Jennifer	tocoo73 Sarah	Ethel	Dorothy	Rona I d			
Mined Store Oppinsi Creation Social Decision Dec	Original Feed Type		COOPLET!	Longin	1000103	1000000	1000013			
Miled Steep Organu Orientation In m			Sandy	George	Alice	Edwa.rd	Chris	1/2	_	
Organi Orientation	Mixed Sizes		000223	[00023]	000243	1010251	\$000263			
	Original Orientation		Tony	Lisa	Paul	Kate	Bob	T		
	BR				_					

🖉 Note

□ When **[Return Receipt]** is selected, an e-mail notifying that the e-mail has been read by the destination party is sent to the sender selected here. However, if the mailing software used by the destination party does not support MDN (Message Disposition Notification), the setting in **[Return Receipt]** becomes invalid.

4 Press [OK].

Searching for a sender to select

There are two ways to search a sender: searching it by destination name or index, or searching it by e-mail address.

Press [Attach Sender's Name].



2 Press [Search].



③ Press [Destination Name].

To search using e-mail addresses, press **[E-mail Address]**.



The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a destination name or for entering an e-mail address.

Enter the sender name or the email address.

🖉 Note

- You can also search by entering the first character or characters of the sender name or the e-mail address.
- It is also possible to perform a combined search using [Destination Name] and [E-mail Address].
- It is necessary to discriminate between uppercase and lowercase letters.

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

5 Press [OK].

6 Select the sender.



🖉 Note

If a password has been set, a screen for entering the password appears after selecting the sender. Enter the password, and then press [OK]. After verification of the password, the sender name is displayed.

Press [Exit].

For a reception confirmation email, press [Return Receipt].



9 Press [OK].

🖉 Note

□ When **[Return Receipt]** is selected, an e-mail notifying that the e-mail has been read by the destination party is sent to the sender selected here. However, if the mailing software used by the destination party does not support MDN (Message Disposition Notification), the setting in **[Return Receipt]** becomes invalid.

If required, select a subject.

Select a subject from the registered ones. See p.21 "Subject Settings".

🖉 Note

- The selected subject name is automatically placed in the Subject field of the e-mail.
- There are two ways to select a subject, selecting it from the list or entering it directly.

When selecting a subject from the list

Press [Attach Subject].

Scand File State C Ready - Cestrados Lat tre Fault-Menoy: Mol. Psychological and have been period. Specify soft- and and Scand State Allow Tel Soft Soft- Soft-Tel Soft Soft-Soft Soft-Tel Soft Soft-Soft Soft-Soft-Soft Soft-Soft-Soft Soft-Sof

2 Select a subject.



3 Press [OK].

Manual entry of a subject

Press [Attach Subject].

				Switch	h Dest. List	Scanned	File Status
() Ready			<destination (<="" th=""><th>List for E-mail></th><th>Memory:</th><th>100%</th><th>Original(s) O</th></destination>	List for E-mail>	Memory:	100%	Original(s) O
No sender's name has been s Specify sender's name.	pecified.						
Scan Settings Text	To: tront 2000153 Alex	Soffice.co	6			▲ Previous ▼ Next	Dest.: 1
200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	To Registration No.	Cc Kanual Input	Bcc		Search	Attach Se	nder's Name
Recall Program	Freq. AB CD	EF GH	IJK LHN	OP0 RST	UVW XYZ	Attach	Subject
Side Org. 2 Side Orig	totoosa tootoora Jennifer Sarah	toto113 Ethel	COOD 151	topotez Rone.1d		File Multi-p	Type age: TIFF
Original Feed Type Mixed Sizes	t000173 t000183 Sandy George	toponso Alice	000203 Edward	topozna Chris	1/2	Select S	zored File
Original Orientation	<u>tono223</u> <u>tono233</u> Ton <i>y</i> Lisa	000243 Paul	<u>2000253</u> Kate	000263 Bob			
2							

2 Press [Manual Input].

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a subject.

3 Enter the subject.

Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

Press [OK] twice.

1 Press the **[Start]** key.

🖉 Note

- To interrupt scanning, press the [Stop] key or press [Stop] on the screen.
- When using the SADF function, place the next original after the others have been scanned. See p.40 "Scanning Originals in Several Times".
- Regardless of the divide e-mail size setting, it is not possible to send e-mail containing a document over 725.3MB. It is also not possible to send a document with more than 2,000 pages.

Simultaneous Storage and Sending of E-mail

You can use e-mail with the Document Server.

Scanned data is stored in the Document Server at the same time the data is sent by e-mail.

🖉 Note

This section explains mainly the operation for simultaneous sending and storage of e-mail. For more information, see p.60 "Delivery Procedure".

□ The data stored when simultaneously storing data and sending data by e-mail cannot be resent immediately after it is stored. To resend the data, select the data file in the Select Stored File screen and send it. See p.81 "Sending or Delivering Stored Files".

1 Place the original, and then adjust the settings for original size and orientation if required.

Reference p.33 "Setting Originals"

2 Select the destination.

- **3** Make the scan settings.
- Specify the sender (scan data delivery source).
- **5** If required, select a file format and a subject.

6 Press [Store File].

Control to Life Control Control Control to Life Control

7 Make sure [Send & Store] is selected.



8 If required, specify a user name, file name, and password for the file to be stored.

PReference

p.73 "Specifying file information"



1 Press the **[Start]** key.

Checking the Status of E-mail

The status of the last 50 e-mails can be checked. For every new e-mail record after 50, the oldest record is deleted.

🖉 Note

□ When [Print & Delete Scanner Journal] is set to [Delete All after Printing], the whole journal is printed when the number of records reaches 50.

Items that can be checked

- Date/Time The date and time the e-mail was sent is displayed.
- Destination When multiple destinations were selected, the first selected destination is displayed.
- Sender
- File Name
- Status

Indicates whether the delivery was completed properly, failed, is on standby, or has been suspended.

1 Press [Scanned File Status] on the screen for sending e-mail.



2 Check the displayed records.

Scanned File Status				Exit
The current scanned file	status is displayed.			
		Pr	int Scanner Journal Ca	ncel Sending
Date/Time	Destination	Sender	File Name	Status
11 MAR. 17:14	Alex	Dorothy	Envelope	Waiting
11 MAR. 14:49	Sarah	sroup 1	Envelope	Waiting
11 MAR. 14:48	Ronald	sroup 1	eye only	Done
11 MAR. 14:47	SERVICE	Jennifer	Annual Report	Done
11 MAR. 14:46	SERVICE	DEY	Look at this	Done
11 MAR. 14:46	SERVICE	DEY	Look at this	Done
11 MAR. 14:46	SERVICE	DEY	Look at this	Done

🖉 Note

- □ One screen shows the records for 10 delivery operations. Use
 [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to scroll through the screen.
- □ If you select more than 100 destinations for an e-mail, the e-mail will be split into e-mails of 100 destinations at a time with each delivery resulting in a separate e-mail record. For example, if you select 201 destinations, two deliveries of 100 destinations and one delivery of 1 destination will be made resulting in three e-mail records.
- When the status of a document is waiting, the delivery can be stopped by selecting that document, and then pressing [Cancel Sending].

3 Press [Exit].

The display returns to the screen for sending e-mail.

5. Using the Network Delivery Scanner Function

Stored scan data can be sent to a specified destination using the network delivery scanner function. This chapter explains the preparation sequence, various display screens, delivery procedures, and how to check the delivery result when this function is used.

∰Important

A delivery server in which ScanRouter V2 Lite/Professional is installed is necessary to use the network delivery scanner function. Information about delivery destinations and senders must be registered first into the delivery server. Also, configure connected devices in [Set I/O Device] of ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility. For more information, see ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility Help.

Preparation for Delivering

To use the machine as a network delivery scanner, the preparation described below is required.





On the client computers, install the software required for viewing or retrieving documents by connecting to the delivery server, such as DeskTopBinder V2 Lite.

See p.27 "DeskTopBinder V2 Lite".

Screen Configuration

The screen configuration when using the machine as a network delivery scanner is as shown.



1. Network delivery scanner icon

Shows that the screen for network delivery scanner function is displayed.

2. [Registration No.]

Press to specify a destination using a fivedigit short ID number.

3. Destination field

The selected destination is shown here. If multiple destinations are selected, the destinations are displayed in the order they were selected by pressing [▲Previous] or [▼Next].

🖉 Note

Pressing the [Check Modes] key lets you check the selected destinations.

4. [Manual Input]

When specifying a destination that is not listed, press **[Manual Input]**, and then enter the destination with the soft keyboard that is displayed. For information about sending e-mail from the delivery server, see the manual for ScanRouter V2. See p.i "Manuals for This Machine".

5. [Switch Dest. List]

Press to switch a destination list from the delivery server to the destination list of this machine.

6. [Attach Sender's Name] [Attach Subject]

Set the sender and subject of the document to be delivered.

7. [Search]

Press to search for a destination.

8. Destination list

Displays the destinations programed in the delivery server or this machine.

- □ When the entire list does not fit on one screen, [▲] or [▼] can be used to scroll through the display.
- Group destinations are denoted by this symbol (**att**).
- A bar above a title indicates that a destination that belongs to it has been selected.

Delivering Stored Scan Data

Delivery Procedure

Data is delivered after scan settings and destination are specified. If necessary, you can select a sender and a subject.

Press the [Scanner] key.



2 If user codes are set, enter a user code with the number keys, and then press the **[#]** key.

The Scanner Function screen appears.

PReference

For information about the user codes, see *General Settings Guide*.

🖉 Note

□ If the Network TWAIN Scanner screen appears, press [Cancel].



B Make sure that no previous settings remain.

🖉 Note

□ If a previous setting remains, press the **[Clear Modes]** key.

4 Place the original in the machine, and then adjust the settings for original size and orientation if required.

✓ Reference

p.33 "Setting Originals"

5 If the E-mail screen appears, switch to the screen for network delivery scanner.

Press [Switch Dest. List].

The Network Delivery Scanner screen appears.

🖉 Note

If the destination or sender name is specified, the E-mail screen cannot be switched to the screen for network delivery scanner.

6 Select the destination.

There are four ways to specify a destination: selecting it from the list, specifying a short ID number, selecting it after searching for it, or directly typing the e-mail address.

🖉 Note

When using ScanRouter V2 Lite/Professional, the destination list is updated automatically. When selecting a destination from the list

Press the title for the destination. The destinations for that title are displayed.

If the destination is not displayed, press $[\blacktriangle]$ or $[\blacktriangledown]$ to display the destination.



🖉 Note

The destination titles are programed in the delivery server.

2 Select the destination to which the scan data is to be delivered.



The selected destination is highlighted and also is displayed in the destination field at the top of the screen. **3** To select more destinations, repeat step **2**.

🖉 Note

□ To deselect a destination, press the destination once more, or press [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to display the destination in the destination field, and then press the [Clear] key.

Using a short ID number to select a destination

Press [Registration No.].

2 Use the number keys to enter the five-digit short ID number that has been assigned to a destination.

If the entered number is less than five digits long, press the **[#]** key after the last number.

Example: To enter 00009

Press the **[9]** key, and then press the **[#]** key.



3 To select more destinations, repeat step **2**.

🖉 Note

□ To deselect a destination, press [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to display the destination in the destination field, and then press the [Clear] key. Searching for a destination to select

Press [Search].

2 Press [Destination Name].



🖉 Note

When using ScanRouter V2 Professional, it is possible to search by comments.

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a destination name.

3 Enter part of the destination name.

🖉 Note

- Enter the first character or characters of the destination name.
- □ It is necessary to discriminate between uppercase and low-ercase letters.

✓ Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

4 Press [OK].

6 Select a destination.



6 Press [Exit].

Manual entry of a destination

🖉 Note

When using ScanRouter V2 Professional, it is possible to enter the destination e-mail address directly.

Press [Manual Input].

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a destination (email address).

2 Enter the destination.

🖉 Note

- Enter the e-mail address of the destination when sending via the delivery server.
- □ It is possible to use letters, numbers, and periods. The symbols ()\,;:" cannot be used.

✓ Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

3 Press [OK].

🖉 Note

Pressing the [Check Modes] key on the control panel lets you check the list of selected destinations. To return to the previous screen, press the [Check Modes] key again.

④ To enter more destinations, repeat steps ● to ③.

🖉 Note

□ To deselect a destination, press [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to display the destination in the destination field, and then press the [Clear] key.

Checking selected destinations

Use the destination field at the top of the screen to check which destinations are selected.

🖉 Note

- □ When multiple destinations are selected, the selected destinations are displayed in the order they were selected by pressing [▲Previous] or [▼Next].
- Pressing the [Check Modes] key on the control panel lets you check the list of selected destinations.

7 Make the basic settings.

To make the basic settings, recall stored settings or make the settings individually.

✓ Reference

p.13 "Basic Settings"

Recalling stored scan settings

Press [Recall Program].

2 Select a user program of scan settings.

) Ready		<destination delive<="" in="" list="" th=""><th>ny Server> Memory: 100%</th><th>Original(O</th></destination>	ny Server> Memory: 100%	Original(O
Scan Settings Text 200 dpi	Recall Program Select program you want	t to recall.	Cancel 0K	
Auto Detect Auto Image Depsity	1 Monday Meetir	ng1 2 Project 2003	3 Information	
	4 *None	5 sNone	6 8None	
Recall Program	7 #None	8 sNone	9 sNone	
I Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	10 *None	11 sNone	12 shione	
Contract Front Trace	13 *None	14 sNone	15 shione	
Original Veed Type	16 *None	17 sNone	18 shione	
Mixed Sizes	19 *None	20 sNone	21 shione	
Original Orientation	22 kNone	23 sNone	24 sNone	=

Press [OK].

() Ready				🔁 Switch Dest. List	Scanned File Status				
			<destination li<="" th=""><th colspan="4"><destination delivery="" in="" list="" server=""> Memory: 100%</destination></th></destination>	<destination delivery="" in="" list="" server=""> Memory: 100%</destination>					
Scan Settings	I	Recall Program		Cancel	ОК				
Text 200 dpi		Select program you want to recall.							
150 × 150 mm Auto Image Density		1 Monday Heeting1	2 Project	t 2008 3 Inf	ormation				
	B	4 *None	5 &None	6 81V	one				
Recall Program Information	Ľ	7 *None	8 sNone	9 810	one				
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.		10 *None	11 sNone	12 810	one				
Original Feed Type		13 #None	14 sNone	15 810	one				
		16 *None	17 sNone	18 810	008				
Mixed Sizes		19 #None	20 sNone	21 810	one				
Original Orientation		22 *None	23 sNone	24 810	one				
BB									

The selected user program settings are applied.

Making the settings individually

Press [Scan Settings].

2 Select items such as resolution and original size, and then change their settings.



Scan settings can be made in the same way as basic settings. See p.13 "Basic Settings".

3 Press [OK].

8 Specify the sender (scan data file delivery source) if necessary.

There are three ways to select a sender: selecting the sender from the list, entering the five-digit short ID number of the sender with the number keys, and searching for the sender and selecting it.

🖉 Note

When a sender has been specified, this information is added to the scan data file. Select a sender from the senders programed in the delivery server. When selecting a sender from the list

Press [Attach Sender's Name].



2 Select the sender.

		1	Switch Dest. List	Scanned File Status
() Ready		<destination in<="" list="" th=""><th>n Dellwery Server> Memory: 1</th><th>00% Original(s) 00% O</th></destination>	n Dellwery Server> Memory: 1	00% Original(s) 00% O
Scan Settings Text 200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	Attach Sender's Name Select name or enter number	r with Number keys to be	Cancel attached.	<u> </u>
Recall Program	Freq. AB CD El cococia cococa Mark Donald	F GH IJK LMN 1000033 1000043 Villians Alex	0P0 RST UWY X 000053 Allen	Return Receipt
Orighal Feed Type	C000052 C010073 Annette Dorothy C000113 C000123	1000082 1000092 Ethel Frank	George	-
Mixed Sizes Original Orientation	Jeffrey Jennifer (000163 000173 Chris David	Jones Monica 1000183 1000193 John Kate	Sarah 1/2	
B R				

The selected sender and its short ID number are displayed.

🖉 Note

When using ScanRouter V2 Professional, [Return Receipt] is displayed when a sender is selected. □ When **[Return Receipt]** is selected, an e-mail notifying that the document file has been read by the destination party is sent to the sender selected here. To use **[Return Receipt]**, it is necessary to make settings such as e-mail address in advance in Scan-Router V2 Professional.



3 Press [OK].

Using a short ID number to specify a sender name



2 Use the number keys to enter the five-digit short ID number that has been assigned to a sender.

Example: To enter 00006

Press the **[6]** key, and then press the **[#]** key.



🖉 Note

- When using ScanRouter V2 Professional, [Return Receipt] is displayed when a sender is selected.
- □ When **[Return Receipt]** is selected, an e-mail notifying that the document file has been read by the destination party is sent to the sender selected here. To use **[Return Receipt]**, it is necessary to make settings such as e-mail address in advance in Scan-Router V2 Professional.



3 Press [OK].

Searching for a sender to select

Press [Attach Sender's Name].



2 Press [Search].



3 Press [Destination Name].



The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a destination name.

4 Enter part of the sender name.

🖉 Note

- □ Enter the first character or characters of the sender name.
- It is necessary to discriminate between uppercase and lowercase letters.

₽ Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

- **6** Press [OK].
- **6** Select a sender.
- **7** Press [Exit].
- 8 Press [OK].

9 If required, select a subject.

Select a subject from the registered ones. See p.21 "Subject Settings".

🖉 Note

- When a subject has been specified, this information is added to the scan data file.
- When ScanRouter V2 Professional is used to send documents using e-mail, the subject is automatically entered as the message subject.
- There are two ways to select a subject, selecting it from the list or entering it directly.

When selecting a subject from the list

Press [Attach Subject].

				🗈 Switch Dest. List			Scanned File Status	
() Ready				<destination delivery="" in="" list="" server=""> Memory: 100%</destination>				Original(s) O
Specify the next destination	or press (Start).							
Scan Settings Text	<u>В</u> (100043	Alex					<u>▲</u> Previous ▼ Neot	Dest.: 1
200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	Registratio	n No. 🛛 Ma	nual Input			Search	Atteniser Al	der's Name Len
Recall Program	Freq. AB	CD E	F GH	IJK LHN	OPO RS1	r uwv xyz	Attach	Subject
Side Org. 2 Side Orig	topost Annette	tooposa Ethel	topoora Dorothy	tooooga Frank	topoitoz George			
Original Feed Type Mixed Sizes	t000113 Jeffrey	000123 Jennifer	toto133 Jones	000143 Nonica	t000152 Sarah	1/2	Select S	ored File
Original Orientation	topones Chris	000173 David	toto183 John	<u>0000193</u> Kate	tooo203 Laura			
2		·	·	·	·			
2 Select a subject.



Oress [OK].

Manual entry of a subject

Press [Attach Subject].

			🔁 Switch Dest. List	Scanned File Status
() Ready		<destination< th=""><th>List in Delivery Server> Memory</th><th>: 100% Original(s) O</th></destination<>	List in Delivery Server> Memory	: 100% Original(s) O
Specify the next destination	or press (Start).			
Scan Settings Text	C00043 Alex			A Previous Dest.: T Next 1
200 dpi Auto Detect Auto Image Density	Registration No. Man	ual Input	Search	Attach Sender's Name Al Len
Recall Program	Freq. 48 CD EF	GH IJK LMN	OPO RST UWV XYZ	Attach Subject
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	tonest a Sthal	0000073 C000093	1000102	
Original Feed Type	LOUDINI COUDIZI I	000133 0000143 Jones Monica	1/2	Select Stored File
Original Orientation	<u>0000163 0000173 0</u> Chris David	000183 0000193 John Kate	1000202 Laura	Store File
2				

2 Press [Manual Input].

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a subject.

3 Enter the subject.

Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

Press [OK] twice.

1 Press the **[Start]** key.

🖉 Note

- □ To interrupt scanning, press the **[Stop]** key or **[Stop]** in the displayed screen.
- When using the SADF or Batch function, place the next original after the others have been scanned. See p.40 "Scanning Originals in Several Times".

Simultaneous Delivery and Storage

You can use the network delivery scanner function with the Document Server.

Scanned data is stored in the Document Server at the same time the data is delivered.

🖉 Note

This section explains mainly the operation for simultaneous delivery and storage. For more information, see p.60 "Delivering Stored Scan Data".

1 Place the original, and then adjust the settings for original size and orientation if required.

Reference

p.33 "Setting Originals"

2 Make the basic settings.

3 Select the destination.

4 If required, specify the sender (scan data delivery source) and a subject.

5

5 Press [Store File].



6 Make sure [Send & Store] is selected.



7 If required, specify a user name, file name, and password for the file to be stored.

Reference

p.73 "Specifying file information"

8 Press [OK].

9 Press the **[Start]** key.

Checking the Status of Delivery

The status of the last 50 deliveries can be checked. For every new delivery record after 50, the oldest record is deleted.

🖉 Note

□ When [Print & Delete Scanner Journal] is set to [Delete All after Printing], the whole journal is printed when the number of records reaches 50.

Items that can be checked

- Date/Time The date and time the delivery was requested is displayed.
- Destination When multiple destinations were selected, the first selected destination is displayed.
- Sender
- File Name
- Status

Indicates whether the delivery was completed properly, failed, is on standby, or has been suspended.

1 Press [Scanned File Status] on the Network Delivery Scanner screen.



2 Check the displayed records.

Scanned File Status				Exit
The current scanned file :	tatus is displayed.			
		Print	Scanner Journal Ca	ncel Sending
Date/Time	Destination	Sender	File Name	Status
11 MAB. 17:14	Alex	Donathy	Envelope	Waiting
11 MAR. 14:49	Sarah	sroup 1	Envelope	Waiting
11 MAR. 14:48	Ronald	sroup 1	eye only	Done
11 MAR. 14:47	SERVICE	Jennifer	Annual Report	Done
11 MAR. 14:46	SERVICE	DEY	Look at this	Done
			1/1 A Previous	▼Next

🖉 Note

- □ One screen shows the records for 10 delivery operations. Use [▲Previous] or [▼Next] to scroll through the screen. If you select more than 100 destinations for a delivery, the delivery will be split into deliveries of 100 destinations at a time with each delivery resulting in a separate delivery record. For example, if you select 201 destinations, two deliveries of 100 destinations and one delivery of 1 destination will be made resulting in three delivery records.
- When the status of a document is waiting, the delivery can be stopped by selecting that document, and then pressing [Cancel Sending].

3 Press [Exit].

The display returns to the Network Delivery Scanner screen.

6. Using the Document Server Function

Data obtained by scanning originals can be stored in the hard disk of the machine using the Document Server, and the stored data can be used later. Using DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional, stored data can be viewed, retrieved, or deleted with a client computer. The stored data also can be viewed, downloaded, printed, or deleted using a Web browser from a client computer.

For more information about using the Document Server, see *General Settings Guide*.

∰Important

- As the Document Server can be accessed by remote DeskTopBinder users, consider a security system that acts as a protective boundary between your network and external networks if you want to restrict access from outside your network.
- Data stored in the machine might be lost if some kind of failure occurs. The supplier shall not be responsible for any damage that might result from the loss of data. For long-term storage of data, we recommend the use of Desk-TopBinder V2 Lite or DeskTopBinder V2 Professional (optional). For more information, please contact your local dealer.

🖉 Note

When a delivery server is added to the network, data stored in the Document Server can be delivered. You can store scanned data in the Document Server and simultaneously deliver it with the network delivery scanner function or send it by e-mail. See p.81 "Sending or Delivering Stored Files".

Storing Data

This section describes how to store data in the Document Server and how to specify file information for stored data.

🖉 Note

- □ The data stored in the Document Server is deleted automatically after a certain number of days have passed. For information about making settings and changes, see *General Settings Guide*.
- □ The theoretical maximum number of files that can be stored is 3,000 (2,000 pages per file). However, the actual maximum may be less depending on the space used by the copier function and other functions of the machine.
- Stored documents scanned using the scanner function cannot be printed from the control panel. Print the documents after retrieving them, using DeskTop-Binder V2 Lite/Professional.

Storage Procedure

Scan and store the document in the Document Server.

Press the [Scanner] key.



2 If the user codes are set, enter a user code with the number keys, and then press the **[#]** key.

The Scanner Function screen appears.

PReference

For information about the user codes, see *General Settings Guide*.

🖉 Note

If the Network TWAIN Scanner screen appears, press [Cancel].



S Make sure that no previous settings remain.

🖉 Note

□ If a previous setting remains, press the **[Clear Modes]** key.

4 Place the original in the machine, and then adjust the settings for original size and orientation if required.

p.33 "Setting Originals"

5 Make the basic settings.

To make the basic settings, recall the stored settings or make the settings individually.

Reference

p.13 "Basic Settings"

Recalling stored scan settings

Press [Recall Program].

2 Select a user program of scan settings.

		🤣 Switch D	est. List Sc	anned File Status
() Ready		<destination e-mail="" for="" list=""></destination>	Maroose 99%	Original(s)
			wemory, 33 76	
	6		-	
Scan Settings	Recall Program	C	ancel	OK
200 dpi	Select program you want to rec	all.		
Auto Detect Auto Image Density	1 Monday Neeting1	2 Project 2003	3 Informatio	n
	4 *None	5 None	6 sNone	H
Recall Program	7 None	8 None	9 8None	
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig	10 *None	11 sNone	12 sNone	
Crisical Food Tupo	13 *None	14 sNone	15 sNone	
Crignal reed Type	16 *None	17 sNone	18 sNone	
Mixed Sizes	19 *None	20 sNone	21 shione	
Original Orientation	22 #None	23 None	24 stylone	
P B	L.			

3 Press [OK].

) Ready		<destination e-mails<="" for="" list="" th=""><th>Memory: 99%</th><th>Original (</th></destination>	Memory: 99%	Original (
Scan Settings	Recall Program		Cancel 0	ĸ
Text 200 dpi 150 × 150 m Auto Imane Density	Select program you want t	orecall. 1 2 Project 2003	3 Information	
Recall Program	4 *None	5 None	5 8None	
Information Side Org. 2 Side Orig.	7 #INODE	g snohe 11 shone	9 shone	
Original Feed Type	13 *None	14 sNone	15 8None	
Mixed Sizes	16 #None	20 sNone	18 shone	_
Original Orientation	22 *None	23 stione	Z4 shione	

The selected user program settings are applied.

Making settings individually

Press [Scan Settings].

Select items such as resolution and original size and change their settings.



Scan settings can be made in the same way as basic settings. See p.13 "Basic Settings".

3 Press [OK].

6 Make the settings for storing scanned data files.

Press [Store File].



Press [Store Only].

					🤣 Svi	tch Dest. List	Scanned	File Status
() Ready				<destination i<="" th=""><th>List for E-mai</th><th>l≻ Memory: '</th><th>99%</th><th>Original(s) O</th></destination>	List for E-mai	l≻ Memory: '	99%	Original(s) O
Set original(s) and specify dest	ination(s).					Ĺ		
Scan Settings Gray Scale	Ì						▲ Previous ▼ Next	Dest.: O
200 dpi 150 × 150 mn	To		C:	BCC			Store File	_
Auto Image Density	Registration	No. Ma	cual input			Search	Cancel	ОК
Recall Program	req. AB	CD 8	EF GH	IJK LHN	OPO RS	T UVV XYZ	Send	å Store
Information	SERVICE	000023 DEY	coccoso snoup 1	Frank	Alex		Stor	e Only
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	£000053	000073	000112	\$000153	2000162		Use	r Name
Original Feed Type	Jennifer	Sarah	Ethel	Dorothy	Ronald		N File	lone Nomo
	1000173 Sandy	COOD 183	1000193	Edward	Chris	1/2	SCA	N0018
Mixed Sizes							Pas	isword
Original Orientation	Tony	1000233 Lisa	Paul	Kate	Bob		ħ	lone
P R								
2 -7 33333								

🖉 Note

- To store, send by e-mail, or deliver scanned data, press [Send & Store]. See p.67 "Simultaneous Delivery and Storage" and p.53 "Simultaneous Storage and Sending of E-mail".
- □ [Store Only] cannot be pressed if even a single destination is selected.
- **7** If required, specify a user name, file name, and password for the file to be stored.

For more information about how to specify file information, see p.73 "Specifying file information".

8 Press [OK].

9 Press the **[Start]** key.

🖉 Note

- □ To abort the scanning process, press the **[Stop]** key or press **[Stop]** on the screen.
- When using the SADF function, place the next original after the others have been scanned. See p.40 "Scanning Originals in Several Times".

Specifying file information

You can specify a user name, file name, and password for a stored scan data file.

According to the settings made, you can search for files by user name or file name and you can prevent unauthorized persons from accessing the files. 6

🔗 Note

The file name can be up to 64 characters long. The user name can be up to 20 characters long. The first 16 characters are shown on the control panel. From a client computer with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional installed, you can view all the characters entered.

Display the Store File screen.Press [Store File].



The Store File screen appears.

					🧼 Switch	Dest. List	Scanned	File Status
() Ready				<destination i<="" th=""><th>List for E-mail></th><th>Memory: 1</th><th>99%</th><th>Original(s) O</th></destination>	List for E-mail>	Memory: 1	99%	Original(s) O
Set original(s) and specify d	estination(s).							
Scan Settings Gray Scale))e						▲ Previous ▼ Next	Dest.: O
200 dpi 150 × 150 mm	To		CC	BCC			Store File	
Auto Image Density	Registratio	n No. M	lanual Input			Search	Cancel	OK
Recall Program	Freq. AB	CD	EF GH	IJK LHN	OP0 RST	UVV XYZ	Send	å Store
Information	SERVICE	2000023 DEY	coccost group 1	Frank	Alex		Store	Only
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	FORMOS 3	1000021	1000113	1000151	1000153		User	Name
Orininal Feed Ture	Jennifer	Sarah	Ethel	Dorothy	Ronald		N	one
	£000172	£000183	2000192	£000203	000213	1.10	File	Name Inn 18
Mixed Sizes	Sandy	George	Alice	Edward	Uhris	172	Pas	svord
Original Orientation	1000223 Tony	1000231 Lisa	2000243 Paul	2000251 Kate	000263 Bob		N	one
BB								
2 -(133333)								

2 Specify file information.

Specifying a user name

Press [User Name].

🖉 Note

If no user name is programed on the Key Operator Tools tab in System Settings, the User Name screen does not appear. Instead, the Nonprogrammed Name screen appears. Enter the user name.

2 Select the user name.



🖉 Note

The user names shown here are names that were programed on the Key Operator Tools tab in System Settings. To enter a name not shown here, press [Non-programmed Name], and then enter the user name.

3 Press [OK].

			🤣 Switch D	est. List Scal	nned File Status
() p		urbanikis	of the Life for Presents		(Anista)
Change User Name				Cancel	OK
SERVICE			Clear	Non-program	med Name
Freq.	1 2 3	4 5	6 7	8 9	10
SERVICE	DEY	group 1	Frank	Alex]
Jennifer	Sarah	Ethel	Dorothy	Ronald]
Sandy	George	Alice	Edvard	Chris]
Tony	Lisa	Paul	Kate	Bob]
Donnie	Richard	Nancy	Tom	DESIGN GP.]
					1/1
2 - 1 NANA					

Specifying a file name

Scanned data files are automatically named SCAN0001, SCAN0002, etc. If necessary, you can change the file name.

Press [File Name].

The soft keyboard is displayed for entering a file name.



PReference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

B Press [OK].

Specifying a password

When a password is specified, only a person who knows the password can view the data.

Press [Password].

2 Enter a four-digit password.



3 Press [OK].

∰Important

Do not forget the password. If you forget it, consult the system administrator of the machine. **3** Press [OK] to return to the previous screen.

			🧈 Svit	ch Dest. List	Scanned File Status
() Ready		<desti< th=""><th>nation List for E-mail</th><th>> Memory: 9</th><th>99% Original(s) O</th></desti<>	nation List for E-mail	> Memory: 9	99% Original(s) O
Set original(s) and specify d	estination(s).				
Scan Settings Text	¢₽-				Previous Dest.: 0
200 dpi Auto Detect	To	Cc	Bcc		Store File
Hulo image bensity	Registration No. M	anual Input EF GH IJK	LHIN OPO RS1	Search UVW XYZ	Cancel OK Send & Store
Hecall Program	1000013 1000023 SERVICE DEY	t000033 t000 group 1 Fre	043 <u>000053</u> nk Alex		Store Only
1 Side Orig. 2 Side Orig.	1000053 1000073	000112 000	152 E000162		User Name SERVICE
Original Feed Type	[000172 [000182	2000192 2000	203 (00021)		File Name
Mixed Sizes	Sandy George	Alice Eds	ard Chris	1/2	Passvord
Original Orientation	<u>000223</u> Tony Lisa	2000243 2000 Paul Kat	e Bob		8888
2					

Viewing a List of Stored Files

From the list of stored files, you can delete the files stored in the Document Server or change the file information. To show the list of stored files, perform the following steps.

Press the **[Scanner]** key.



2 If user codes are set, enter a user code using the number keys, and then press the [#] key.

The Scanner Function screen appears.

₽ Reference

For information about the user codes, see *General Settings Guide*.

🖉 Note

□ If the Network TWAIN Scanner screen appears, press [Cancel].



3 Press [Select Stored File].

II> Original Original Memory: 100%
Previous Dest.
Attach Sender's Nar
Search T UVW XVZ Attach Subject
File Type
Multi-page: TIFF
1/2 Store File

Viewing the List

The list of stored files has the following elements.

When [Manage/Delete File] is selected



When [Send] is selected

					🧼 Switch	Dest. List	Scanned File Status	
	Select Select	Store File the file(s) you want to see Send	nd, then pr ss (OK). Manage/ Delete File			Cancel	ОК	
ł	E	File List	Search	Memony: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details	
I		User Name	File Name	Date/Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 82 KR	
I		Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1		1	
L		group 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1			
l		group 1	eyes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1		1	
Ш		Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1	1] []	
L		DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1]	
li		Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1			
li		Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1			
I		DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1			
14								



						🤣 Switch De	st. List	Scanned File S	tatus
	Sele	ect Stored File				Сал	icel	OK	
r	lftv	vo or more files are select	ed, they will	be sent together.					
H		Send	Mana	ge/ Delete File					
		File List	Searc	Details					טור
	L	User Name		► User Name		► Scan S	ize	OK	
		Dorothy	Enve	File Name		A4C2 Resolut	cion		
		group 1	Enve	Annua I Repo	ort	200 dpi E Scan T	une		
		sroup 1	eyes	11 MAR. 2003	10:13	Text	nr~		
		Jennifer	Annu	32 KB					
		DEY	Look	► Page(s) 1					
-		Jennifer	Look			1/1			
-		Jennifer	Loo	.1 15.1.	11 k/4D 00+20				크메
		DEY	infor	mation	11 MAR. 09:37	1			
			_						
z	(ANV								
						8			

1. Keys for searching files

Switch to the screens for searching for a file by user name or file name, or to the screen for displaying all files.

2. [Send]

Press to deliver or send files stored in the Document Server. For more information, see p.81 "Sending or Delivering Stored Files".

3. [Manage/Delete File]

Press to manage or delete files stored in the Document Server or to change file information etc.

4. [Details]

Press to display the detailed information of the selected file.

5. Keys for sorting files (user name/file name/date and time)

Sorts the files using the selected item. Select the same item once more for a reverse sort.

6. Keys for changing file information

Use for deleting the selected file or changing the user name, file name, or password.

7. List of stored files

The list of stored files is displayed.

🖉 Note

- Stored files cannot be shown when a function other than the scanning function is being used.
- □ If the file is not displayed, use [▲P-revious] or [▼Next] to scroll through the list.
- For files which are password protected, a key symbol(1) is shown to the left of the file name.

8. Information of a selected stored file

Press **[Details]** to display the information of a file after selecting the file from the file list.

v Viewing a list of stored files in DeskTopBinder V2 Lite

The files stored in the Document Server are shown as below when using Desk-TopBinder V2 Lite.



1. Connected device name

The files stored in the connected device are displayed on the desk tree divided into User name and All Users folders.

2. User name

Only the files stored with the same user name specified in the connected device properties are displayed. The files stored from the scanner are shown in the Scanner folder.

3. All Users

All files stored in the connected device are displayed.

4. Folder contents display

The files in the selected folder are displayed.

Searching for Files

You can search for files from the stored files using the user name or file name.

Searching by file name

1 On the screen with the list of stored files, press [Search].

2 On the search screen, press [Search by File Name].

Search				
Se Se	arch by File Name	Cancel	OK.	Total 0 KB
Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1	크
DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1	
Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1	
Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1	
DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1	

The soft keyboard is displayed for searching by file name.

3 Enter the file name to search for.

₽ Reference

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

4 Press [OK].



The search starts, and files whose name starts with the entered string are displayed.

File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files:	2	1/1	Details
User	Name File Na	ne Date/Time	Page(s)	Order Total	01
Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		
sroup 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		

Searching by user name

- **1** On the screen with the list of stored files, press [Search].
- **2** On the search screen, press [Search by User Name].

Seller	ct the file(s) you want	to send, then press [OK].	_		
S	iearch	Manage/ Delece File	Cancel	CK	Details
	Search b	v File Name			Total
	Search br	/ User Name			
	longifor	Annual Report	11 MAR: 10:13	1	
	001111101			1	_
	DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47		
	DEY	Look at this Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47 11 MAR. 09:46	1	-
	DEY Jennifer Jennifer	Look at this Look at this Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47 11 MAR. 09:46 11 MAR. 09:38	1	

3 Select the user name to be used for the search.

						Cle	æ	1	Von-program	ned Name
Freq.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	3	10
SERVICE		DEY		group 1		Frank	:	Al	lex	
Jennifer		Sarah		Ethel		Doroth	v	Ron	nald	
Sandy		George		Alice		Edvar	d	Ch	ris	
Tony		Lisa	Ē	Paul		Kate		В	ob	
Donnie		Richard		Nancy		Tom		DESIG	GN GP.	
										1/1

🔗 Note

The user names shown here are names that were registered on the Key Operator Tools tab in System Settings. To enter a user name not shown here, press [Non-programmed Name], and then enter the name.

4 Press [OK].



The search starts, and files for which the user name is specified are displayed.



Sending or Delivering Stored Files

Files stored in the Document Server can be sent as e-mail or delivered to the delivery server.

🖉 Note

- □ This section explains how to select files to be sent or delivered. For more information about sending by e-mail, see p.45 "Procedure for Sending E-mail". For more information about the delivery procedure, see p.60 "Delivery Procedure".
- When stored files are sent or delivered, basic settings cannot be made. The files are sent or delivered with the basic settings specified when they were stored in the Document Server.
- **1** Display the list of stored files by pressing [Select Stored File].

p.76 "Viewing a List of Stored Files"

- **2** Press the [Send] tab.
- **3** Select a file to be sent or delivered.

				🤌 Switch	Dest. List	Scanned File	é Status
	Select Stored File Select the file(s) you want to sen	d, then press 10K1,			Cancel	OK	
H	Send	Manage/ Delete File					
	File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details	
	User Name	File Name	Date/Time	Page(s)	Order	Total	0 KB
	<u> </u>	(- .	A 7	1	_		
	Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1			
	group 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1			
	group 1	eyes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1			
	Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1			-
	DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1			
н	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1			-
н	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1			
	DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1			
2 (1)							

Note

- □ When you select a password protected file, the Password screen appears. After you have entered the correct password and pressed **[OK]**, the file will be selected.
- To select multiple files, repeat step 3.



Note 🖉

- □ You can select up to 30 files for one operation.
- □ If you select multiple files, the files will be sent or delivered in the order they were selected.
- □ If you press **[Order]**, the selected files will be shown in the order of delivery.

5 Press [OK].

The screen for specifying a destination appears.

6 Switch the Destination List as necessary.



2 Specify a destination.

8 Specify the sender (scan data delivery source).

9 If required, select a file format for sending by e-mail and a subject.

Press the [Start] key.

Managing Stored Files

.

Displaying and Downloading Stored Files Using a Web Browser

Using a Web browser in a client computer, you can display or download the files in the Document Server. When http:// (machine IP address) / is entered in the address bar of the Web browser in a client computer, the Stored Files List screen for the Document Server is displayed.

Reference

For displaying or downloading stored files using a Web browser, see *General Settings Guide*.

For more information about making settings for using a Web browser, see *Network Guide*.

For more information about functions for managing stored files, click **[Help]** on the upper-right corner of the displayed screen.

.

Deleting Files

You can delete files that are no longer needed.

Limitation

Files waiting for delivery cannot be deleted.

${}^{\mathcal{P}}$ Reference

Using a Web browser (See *General Settings Guide*.) or DeskTopBinder V2 Lite (See DeskTopBinder V2 Lite Help.) from a client computer, you can also delete the files stored in the Document Server.

1 Display the list of stored files by pressing [Select Stored File].

Reference

p.76 "Viewing a List of Stored Files"

2 Press the [Manage/Delete File] tab.

The Manage/Delete File screen appears.

3 Select the file to be deleted.

Calu	4 614/42					
Selec	Send	Manage/ Delete File				
	File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details
	User Name	File Name	Date/Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 0 k
			▲ ▼			
	Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1		Change User Name
	sroup 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1]
	sroup 1	eyes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Change File Name
	Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1		Change Password
	DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1		
	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR: 09:46	1		Delete File
	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1]
	DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1		

🖉 Note

- □ Up to 30 files can be selected.
- When you select a password protected file, the Password screen appears. Enter the correct password, and then press
 [OK]. When more than one file is selected, the Password screen appears each time a password protected file is selected.

6

4 Press [Delete File].

Selec	t Stored File				Cancel	ОК
The s	elected file can be delete Send	d or changed. Manage/ Delete File				
	File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details
	User Name	File Name	Date/Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 32 K
			▲ ▼			
	Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1		Change User Name
	group 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Jennifer
-				1 1		Change File Name
_	sruup i	eyes unly	TI MMD. THOSE			Annual Report
	Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1	1	Change Password
	DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1		None
	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1		Delete File
	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1]
	DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1		

A confirmation message for file deleting appears.

5 Press [Yes].

Changing File Information

The information about files stored in the Document Server (user name, file name, and password) can be changed.

Limitation

Information about files waiting for delivery cannot be changed.

Using a Web browser (See *General Settings Guide*.) or DeskTopBinder V2 Lite (See DeskTopBinder V2 Lite Help.) from a client computer, you can change the information of files stored in the Document Server.

Display the list of stored files by pressing [Select Stored File].

Reference

p.76 "Viewing a List of Stored Files"

2 Press the [Manage/Delete File] tab.

3 Select the file for which you want to change the file information.

				🤣 Switch	Dest. List	Scanned File Status
	Select Stored File				Cancel	OK
П	Select file(s).					
Н	Send	Manage/ Delete File				-
	File List S	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details
	User Name	File Name	Date/ Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 0 KB
	- I.a		A 7	1 1	_	
ш	Dorothy E	nvelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1		Change User Name
	sroup 1 E	invelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		
H	sroup 1 e	yes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Unange File Ivame
Ш	Jennifer A	nnual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1		Change Password
	DEY	ook at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1		
н	Jennifer L	ook at this	11 MAR: 09:46	1		Delete File
н	Jennifer L	ook at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1		
	DEY	nformation	11 MAR. 09:37	1		
21						

🖉 Note

□ When you select a password protected file, the Password screen appears. Enter the correct password, and then press **[OK]**.

4 Change the file information.

Changing the user name

1 Press [Change User Name].

			🧈 Svitci	Dest. List	Scanned File Stat
elect Stored File				Cancel	ОК
he selected file can be delete Send	id or changed. Manage/ Delete File				
File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details
User Name	File Name	Date/ Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 32 KE
	1	A 7	1		
Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1		Change User Name
group 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Jennifer
group 1	eyes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Change File Name
Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1	1	Change Password
DEY	Look at this	11 MAR: 09:47	1		None
Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1		Delete File
Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1		
		-			



ŭ	Jennifer							Cle	ar	Ca	N	on-program	med Name
	Freq.	1	2	3	4	5	1	6	7	1	8	9	10
	SERVICE		DEY		sroup 1			Frank			Ale	9X	
	Jennifer		Sarah		Ethel			Doroth	9		Rone	ald	
	Sandy		George		Alice			Edvar	ł		Chr	is	
	Tony		Lisa		Paul			Kate			Bo	b	
	Donnie		Richard		Nancy			Ton			DESIGN	N GP.	
													1/1 ▲Previcus ▼ Next

🔗 Note

The user names shown here are names that were registered on the Key Operator Tools tab in System Settings. To enter a user name not shown here, press [Non-programmed Name], and then enter the user name.

3 Press [OK].

							1	Switch D	Dest. List	Scal	med File Status
a	hange User Name								Cancel		OK
	SERVICE					_	Cle	ar		Non-program	med Name
	Freq.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	SERVICE		DEY		sroup	1	Frank	(Alex]
	Jennifer		Sarah		Ethel		Doroth	w	R	onald]
	Sandy		George		Alice		Edvar	d		hris]
	Tony		Lisa		Paul		Kate			Bob]
	Donnie	F	Richard		Nancy		Ton		DES	IGN GP.]
											1/1 ▲Previous ▼ Next
2 111											

Changing the file name

Press [Change File Name].

				🧼 Svitct	Dest. List	Scanned File Status
Π	Select Stored File				Cancel	ОК
Π	The selected file can be deleted of	ir changed.	_			
н	Send	Manage/ Delete File				
	File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details
	User Name	File Name	Date/Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 32 KB
			▲ ▼			
	Dorothy	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:59	1		Change User Name
	group 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Jennifer
н	sroup 1	eyes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Change File Name
	Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1	1	Change Password
	DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1		None
н	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1		Delete File
н	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1		
	DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1		
2 1						

The soft keyboard is displayed for changing the file name.

2 Enter the new file name.

For information about how to enter characters, see *General Settings Guide*.

3 Press [OK].

Changing the password

Press [Change Password].

Selk	ict Stored File				Cancel	ОК
The	selected file can be delete Send	d or changed. Manage/ Delete File				
	File List	Search	Memory: 99% Number of Files: 8		1/1	Details
	User Name	File Name	Date/Time	Page(s)	Order	Total 32 KB
	Dorothy	Fovelope	11 MAB 11:59	1		Channe Liser Name
	group 1	Envelope	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Jennifer
	group 1	eyes only	11 MAR. 11:55	1		Change File Name Appual Beport
	Jennifer	Annual Report	11 MAR. 10:13	1	1	Change Password
	DEY	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:47	1		None
	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:46	1		Delete File
	Jennifer	Look at this	11 MAR. 09:38	1		
	DEY	information	11 MAR. 09:37	1		
-						

2 Enter a new four-digit password.



3 Press [OK].

∰Important

Do not forget the password. If you forget it, consult the system administrator of the machine.

5 Make sure that the file information was changed as necessary, and press [OK].



7. Using the Network TWAIN Scanner Function

This chapter describes the operations for scanning originals with the network TWAIN scanner using DeskTopBinder V2 Lite. In addition, the preparation for using the network TWAIN scanner and some functions of the TWAIN driver are introduced.

Preparation for Using the Network TWAIN Scanner

To use the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, the preparation described below is required.



Scanning Originals

This section explains how to scan originals using the network TWAIN scanner function.

1 Start DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, and then select the scanner driver.

- On the [Start] menu, point to [Program], point to [DeskTop-Binder V2], and then click [Desk-TopBinder V2].
- 2 Click [Scanner Settings] on the [Tools] menu.

If the scanner is already selected, no scanner settings are necessary. Check the settings in the [File format for scanned image(s)] area, and then proceed to step **5**.

3 Click [Select Scanner Driver].

Select the name of the machine you want to use in the list, and then click [Select].

G Click [OK].

2 Place the original in the scanner.

p.33 "Setting Originals"

3 Make the basic settings.

On the [File] menu, point to [Add Document], and then click [Scan].

The TWAIN driver starts.

After a short while, the dialog box of the TWAIN driver that operates the scanner appears. This dialog box is called the Scanner Properties dialog box.

🖉 Note

- □ The name of the scanner currently being used is shown on the title bar of the dialog box. When multiple machines are connected, make sure that the indicated machine is the machine you want to use. If it is different, click **[Select Source]** to select the scanner again.
- □ If the machine you want to use is not displayed in the list, make sure that the IP address is configured and that the machine is correctly connected to the network. If the machine is still not displayed in the list after confirming the above, consult with your network administrator.
- 2 Depending on the type of original or the objective for scanning, click the appropriate button in [Mode].
 - **[Standard]** is suitable for scanning standard originals that are comprised of mainly text.
 - **[Photo]** is suitable for scanning originals that include photos, shaded illustrations, etc.
 - **[OCR]** is suitable for conversion processing with an OCR (Optical Character Reading) application after scanning the original.
 - **[Filing]** is suitable for use with filing applications, etc.

88



For advanced settings, click [Detail] to display the Detail window. For information about the Detail window, see TWAIN driver Help.

According to the settings of [Document:] and [Orientation:], change the other setting of the [Document] group.

PReference

p.39 "For a Network TWAIN Scanner"

For information about making settings for the **[Document]** group, see TWAIN driver Help.

When you want to configure the scanning area

When you do not configure the scanning area, the area scanned is the size specified in the **[Size:]** box.

Click [Preview].

The original that was placed is scanned and the **[Preview]** dialog box appears. The scanning area in the preview is displayed within the broken lines.

2 Configure the scanning area by dragging a border or a corner.

When reconfiguring the area, click and drag one corner of the area towards or away from its opposite corner.

🖉 Note

Depending on the scanning resolution, the area to be scanned may be subject to restrictions.

Click [Close].

🔗 Note

If the original preview is displayed, a network TWAIN scanner cannot be used from other client computers or other scanner functions until pressing [Scan] or [Close].

4 Click [Scan].

When there is another original to scan, place the original, and then click **[Continue]**. When there are no more originals, click **[Complete]**.

5 Save the scanned image in Desk-TopBinder V2 Lite.

- On the [File] menu, click [Exit].
- 2 Enter the file name, and then click [OK].

The image is stored in DeskTop-Binder V2 Lite, and DeskTop-Binder Viewer closes.

Carta and printing scanned data

With DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, it is possible to edit and print scanned data. For more information about how to edit and print, see DeskTopBinder V2 Lite Help.

Functions of the TWAIN Driver

The following is an introduction to the various functions of the TWAIN driver:

₽ Reference

For more information about these functions or other functions, see TWAIN driver Help.

Automatic Tilt Correction

This function automatically corrects character strings that were scanned slanted.

Printing to the Image

This function allows you to imprint dates, page numbers, or your favorite characters on a scanned image. You can also change the fonts of the imprints as well as change the ascending order of images to a descending order.

Scanning Mode Registration

This function allows you to register other scanning configurations that are often used as scanning modes besides the already pre-installed ones. After registration, you can quickly scan with these scanning configurations.

8. Appendix

Relationship between Resolution and Data Size

Resolution and scan area are inversely related. The higher the resolution is set, the smaller the area that can be scanned. Conversely, the larger the scan area, the lower the resolution that can be set.

The relationship between the scanning resolution and the data size is shown below. If the data size is too large, the message "Exceeded max. data capacity. Check the scanning resolution." appears on the control panel of the machine. Specify the scan size and resolution again.

Limitation

Depending on the image compression level, the maximum image size will be limited.

When Using for E-mail, or as a Network Delivery Scanner, or Document Server

When Text, Text/Photo, or Photo is selected as the Scan Type

All combinations up to $A3/297 \times 432 \text{ mm} (11 \times 17 \text{ inches})$ and 600 dpi are possible.

When Gray Scale is selected as the Scan Type

The originals can be scanned using combinations marked with O in the table.

	100 dpi	150 dpi	200 dpi	300 dpi	400 dpi	600 dpi
A3	О	О	О	О		
B4	О	О	О	О	О	
A4	О	О	О	О	О	
B5	О	О	О	О	О	О
A5	О	О	О	О	О	О
B6 *1	О	О	О	О	О	О
A6 *1	О	О	О	О	О	О
A7 *1	О	О	О	О	О	О
11 x 17	О	О	О	О		
Legal $(8^{1}/_{2} \times 14)$	О	О	О	О	О	
$8^{1}/_{2} \ge 13$	О	О	О	О	О	
Letter $(8^{1}/_{2} \times 11)$	О	О	О	О	О	
$5^{1}/_{2} \ge 8^{1}/_{2}$	О	О	О	О	О	О

^{*1} The scanning size must be manually entered.

When Using as a Network TWAIN Scanner

₽ Reference

To specify the scanning area or resolution when using the machine as a network TWAIN scanner, see TWAIN driver Help.

When Binary or Halftone is selected as the Colors/Gradations

The originals can be scanned using combinations marked with O in the table.

	100 dpi	200 dpi	300 dpi	400 dpi	500 dpi	600 dpi	700 dpi	800 dpi	900 dpi	1000 dpi	1100 dpi	1200 dpi
A3	О	О	0	0	0	0						
B4	О	О	О	О	О	О						
A4	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О				
B5	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О			
A5	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О
B6	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О
A6	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	0
A7 *1	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О
11x17	О	О	О	О	О	О						
Legal $(8^1/_2 x 14)$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0					
$8^{1}/_{2}$ x13	О	0	0	0	О	О	О					
Letter $(8^1/_2 x 11)$	0	0	О	0	О	0	0	О				
$5^{1}/_{2}x8^{1}/_{2}$	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О

^{*1} The scanning size must be manually entered.

When Gray Scale is selected as the Colors/Gradations

The originals can be scanned using combinations marked with O in the table.

	100 dpi	200 dpi	300 dpi	400 dpi	500 dpi	600 dpi	700 dpi	800 dpi	900 dpi	1000 dpi	1100 dpi	1200 dpi
A3	О	О	О	О								
B4	О	О	О	О								
A4	О	О	О	О	О	О						
B5	О	О	О	О	О	О						
A5	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О				
B6	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О			
A6	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О
A7 *1	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О
11x17	О	О	О	О								
Legal $(8^1/_2 x 14)$	0	0	0	0	0							
8 ¹ / ₂ x13	О	О	О	О	О							
Letter $(8^1/_2 x 11)$	0	0	0	0	0	0						
$5^{1}/_{2}x8^{1}/_{2}$	О	О	О	О	О	О	О	О				

^{*1} The scanning size must be manually entered.

Relationship between File Type Specified and File Type Used When Sending E-mail

The relationship between the file type specified when scanning originals and the file type converted into when sending e-mail or storing files is shown below by scan type.

	File type	Single page	Mult	i page
Scan type		TIFF/JPEG	TIFF	PDF
Text (Print)				
Text (OCR)		TIFF	Multi-page TIFF	
Text / Photo		1111	Multi-page III I	PDF
Photo				
Gray Scale		TIFF (Non-compression) / JPEG (Compression) *1	PDF	

^{*1} When Gray Scale is used, the file format is converted to JPEG when **[Standard]**, **[High]**, or **[Low]** is selected for **[Compression (Gray Scale)]** in **[Scanner Settings]**, and TIFF when **[Off]** is selected.

🖉 Note

- □ Stored documents are saved in single-page style. When sending stored documents by e-mail, you can select single-page style or multi-page style.
- □ When multi-page TIFF is specified for the documents saved in JPEG format, they are automatically changed to PDF format.

Troubleshooting

This section contains advice on what to do if you have problems scanning an original, or if the network delivery scanner or e-mail function does not work. Various messages that may appear on the control panel or client computer are listed, along with causes and solutions.

Problems	Causes and solutions
No image results from scan- ning.	The original was placed with the front and back reversed. When the original is placed directly on the exposure glass, the side to be scanned must face down. When the original is fed via the ADF, the side to be scanned must face up. See p.33 "Setting Originals".
The image is distorted or out of position.	• The original was moved during scanning. Do not move the original during scanning.
	• The original was not pressed flat against the exposure glass. Make sure that the original is pressed flat against the expo- sure glass.
The scanned image is upside down.	The original was placed upside down. Place the original in the correct orientation.
	See p.33 "Setting Originals".
The scanned image is dirty.	The exposure glass or the exposure glass cover is dirty. Clean these parts. See <i>General Settings Guide</i> .

When Scanning Is Not Performed as Expected

When the Delivery Function Does Not Work

Problems	Causes and solutions
The delivery scanner func- tion screen is not displayed.	• If the network TWAIN scanner screen appears when the ma- chine is switched to scanner mode, press [Cancel] to switch to the network delivery scanner screen.
	• If the display does not switch from network TWAIN scanner to network delivery scanner, the delivery scanner settings are not correct. See p.11 "Default Settings", and then make the appropriate settings.

When an Error Message Appears on the Control Panel

🖉 Note

□ If an error message that is not included in this section appears, turn off the main power switch of the machine, and then turn it on again. If the message still appears, note the content of the message and the error number (if listed in the table), and contact your service representative. For information about how to turn off the main power switch, see *General Settings Guide*.

Message	Causes and solutions
Cannot cancel sending all selected file(s). Check [Scanned File Status] to confirm the result.	Only files in waiting can be canceled. Files with a delivery status of suc- cessful or other result cannot be can- celed.
Cannot communicate with the delivery server. Check the server status.	 There is no response from the delivery server. Possible causes are as follows: The delivery server is not running or has not started delivery service. The delivery server IP address is not set correctly in System Settings. The delivery server does not recognize the connected device. Register the connected device in Set I/O Device of ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility. See ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility. See ScanRouter V2 Administration Utility Help. The machine may not be correctly connected to the network. Check the LED indicators of the Ethernet board. See Network Guide.
Cannot communicate with the SMTP server. Check the server status.	 Check whether this machine and the SMTP server are correctly connected to the network. The SMTP server is not running or is not in service. Check whether the settings for Network in System Settings are correct.
Certain file(s) are currently in use.	TopBinder V2 Lite/Professional or that is waiting for delivery cannot be deleted. Try the operation again after editing is finished or delivery is can- celed.

Message	Causes and solutions
Cannot detect original size. Select a scan size. Note These messages appear alternately.	 Place the original correctly. Specify the scan size. When placing an original directly on the exposure glass, the lift- ing/lowering action of the ADF triggers the automatic original size detection process. Lift the ADF by more than 30 degrees.
Cannot find the SMTP server. Check DNS or SMTP.	 Check whether this machine and the e-mail server are correctly connected to the network. The e-mail server is not running or is not in service. Check whether the Network set- tings in System Settings are cor- rect.
Cannot specify more than 500 destina- tions at the same time.	When there are 500 or more destina- tions for a delivery or an e-mail, split the destinations into two or more groups.
Cannot specify more than 30 destina- tions at the same time.	To deliver more than 30 stored files, divide the files and perform the op- eration several times.
Exceeded max. data capacity. Check the scanning resolution, then press [Start] again.	Specify the scan size and resolution again. Note that it may not be possi- ble to scan very large originals at a high resolution. See p.91 "Relation- ship between Resolution and Data Size".
Exceeded max. data capacity. Check the scanning resolution, then reset 1 original.	Specify the scan size and resolution again. Note that it may not be possi- ble to scan very large originals at a high resolution. See p.91 "Relation- ship between Resolution and Data Size".
Exceeded max. E-mail size. Complete scan has not been made. Press [Send] to send the current scanned data, or press [Cancel & Delete].	The size of the e-mail exceeded the maximum size possible. Reduce the volume of images and send it again.
Exceeded max. E-mail size. Sending E- mail has been cancelled. Check [Max. E-mail Size] in Scanner Features.	 Increase the size of [Max. E-mail Size]. Set [Divide & Send E-mail] to [Yes (per Page)] or [Yes (per Max. Size)].
Exceeded max. file capacity. Delete unnecessary stored files.	The maximum number of files that can be stored is 3000. Delete unneed- ed files.

Message	Causes and solutions
Exceeded max. number of pages per file. Do you want to store the scanned pages as 1 file?	The maximum number of pages per file is 1,000. Specify whether to use the data or not. Scan the pages that were not scanned and store them as a new file.
Exceeded max. number of search results which can be displayed.	Search again after changing the search conditions.
Exceeded max. number of standby files. Try again after the current file is sent.	There are 50 files waiting in the send- ing queue for the delivery server. Wait until files have been sent.
Exceeded max. page capacity per file. The current scanned data will be sent.	Because the number of pages has reached the maximum number that can be sent, the data up to this point is sent. Scan the remaining pages af- ter transmission.
Memory is full. Cannot scan.	 Because of insufficient hard disk space, the first page could not be scanned. Try one of the following measures: Wait for a while, and then retry the scan operation. Reduce the scan area or scanning resolution. Delete unneeded stored files.
Memory is full. Delete unnecessary stored files.	There is not enough free hard disk space. Delete unneeded files.
NoteThese messages appear alternately.	
<pre>Memory is full. Scanning has been can- celled. Do you want to store the cur- rent scanned data? Note These messages appear alternately.</pre>	Because there is not enough free hard disk space in the machine for storing into the Document Server, only some of the pages could be scanned. Specify whether to use the data or not.
Memory is full. Scanning has been can- celled. Press [Send] to send the cur- rent scanned data, or press [Cancel & Delete].	 Because there is not enough free hard disk space in the machine for delivery or e-mail, only some of the pages could be scanned. Specify whether or not to deliver the data.
	• Because there is not enough free hard disk space in the machine for delivering or sending by e- mail while storing into the Docu- ment Server, only some of the pages could be scanned. Specify whether to use the data or not.

Message	Causes and solutions
No HDD is available for this function. Cannot store. Set original and select the TWAIN settings from the PC.	Files can be scanned with TWAIN by switching to the network TWAIN scanner function.
Out of paper in Tray 1.	Load paper in the tray indicated.
Out of paper. Load one of the follow- ing paper sizes. A3 ⁽¹⁾ , B4 JIS ⁽¹⁾ , A4 ⁽¹⁾ , A4 ⁽¹⁾	Load paper of the sizes listed in the message.
Scanner is currently in use by another function. Switch to another function to confirm the status.	The machine is using another func- tion such as copying. Retry scanning after the operation with the other function is completed.
□ These messages appear alternately.	
Sender's name is not selected. Sending E-mail has been cancelled.	A sender's name should be specified before sending e-mail. Send e-mail after specifying the sender's name.
Sending the data has been cancelled. The selected file(s) contain some de- leted file(s). Try again after check- ing the stored file(s).	After the files were selected, some files were deleted with DeskTop- Binder V2 Lite/Professional. Per- form the selection process again.
Sending the data has failed due to in- sufficient memory in the delivery server.	There is not enough free space on the hard disk of the delivery server. Free up the required amount.
Sending the data has failed due to in- sufficient memory in the SMTP server.	There is not enough free space on the hard disk of the SMTP server. Free up the required amount.
Sending the data to the delivery server has failed. Check [Scanned File Status] to confirm the result.	While a file was being sent to the de- livery server, a network error oc- curred and the file could not be sent correctly. Try the operation once more.
	If the message is still shown, the net- work may be crowded. Consult the network administrator.
	If multiple files were sent, use the Scanned Files Status screen to check for which file the problem occurred. See p.69 "Checking the Status of De- livery".
Sending the data to the delivery serv- er has failed. The data will be sent later.	While a file was being sent to the de- livery server, a network error oc- curred and the file could not be sent correctly. Wait until delivery is re- tried automatically after the preset interval. If the delivery fails again, consult the network administrator.

Message	Causes and solutions
Sending the data to the SMTP server has failed. Check [Scanned File Sta- tus] to confirm the result.	While a file was being sent to the SMTP server, a network error oc- curred and the file could not be sent correctly. Try the operation once more.
	If the message is still shown, the net- work may be crowded. Consult the network administrator.
	If multiple files were sent, use the Scanned Files Status screen to check for which file the problem occurred. See p.69 "Checking the Status of De- livery" and p.55 "Checking the Sta- tus of E-mail".
Sending the data to the SMTP server has failed. The data will be sent lat- er.	A network error has occurred and a file was not sent correctly to the SMTP server. Wait until delivery is retried automatically after the preset interval. If the delivery fails again, consult the network administrator.
The destination list has been updated. The specified destination(s) or send- er's name has been cleared.	A specified destination or sender's name was cleared when the destina- tion list in the delivery server was updated. Specify the destination or sender's
	name again.
The entered E-mail address is not cor- rect. Please re-enter.	Make sure the e-mail address is cor- rect, and then enter it again.
The entered password is not correct. Please re-enter.	Enter the password again.
The original is left on the exposure glass.	• When placing an original on the exposure glass, remove it after scanning.
	• Remove the original on the expo- sure glass before scanning origi- nals in the ADF.
The output buffer is full. Sending the data has been cancelled. Please try again later.	Too many files are waiting to be de- livered. Please try again after they have been delivered.
The selected file is currently in use. Cannot change the file name.	The name of a file that is being edited with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Pro- fessional or that is waiting for deliv- ery cannot be changed. Try the operation again after editing is fin- ished or delivery is canceled.

Message	Causes and solutions
The selected file is currently in use. Cannot change the password.	The password of a file that is being edited with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional or that is waiting for delivery cannot be changed. Try the operation again after editing is finished or delivery is canceled.
The selected file is currently in use. Cannot change the user name.	The user name of a file that is being edited with DeskTopBinder V2 Lite/Professional or that is waiting for delivery cannot be changed. Try the operation again after editing is finished or delivery is canceled.
The specified group contains some invalid destination(s). Do you want to select only valid destination(s)?	The group contains members whose e-mail addresses are not registered. Please check the e-mail addresses of the group and make selection again.
The specified SMTP server is not set correctly. Sending E-mail has been cancelled.	Check whether the Network settings in System Settings are correct.
Updating the destination list has failed. Do you want to try again?	Check whether the delivery server has started operation.
Updating the destination listPlease wait. The specified destination(s) or sender's name has been cleared.	If a destination or sender's name was already selected, re-select it after this message disappears.

When an Error Message Appears on the Client Computer

This section describes the main possible causes and actions for error messages displayed on the client computer when the TWAIN driver is used.

🖉 Note

□ If an error message that is not contained in this section appears, turn off the main power switch of the machine, and then turn it on again. If the message is still shown after scanning is performed again, note the content of the message and the error number (if listed in the table), and contact your service representative. For information about how to turn off the main power switch, see *General Settings Guide*.

Message	Causes and solutions
[Cannot connect to the scanner. Check the network Access Mask settings in User Tools.]	The access mask is set. Consult the network or scanner administrator.
[Cannot detect the paper size of the original. Specify the scanning size.]	 Place the original correctly. Specify the scan size. When placing an original directly on the exposure glass, the lifting/lowering action of the ADF triggers the automatic original size detection process. Lift the ADF by more than 30 degrees.
[Cannot find the scanner. Check if the scanner main power is on.] [Cannot find the scanner used for the previous scan. An- other scanner will be used instead.]	 Check whether the main power switch of the machine is turned off. Check whether the machine is connect- ed to the network correctly. Deselect the personal firewall function of the client computers. Check whether the power switch of the pre- viously used scanner is turned on. Reselect the scanner.
[Cannot save to the default file.]	The default file cannot be overwritten. Save the data to another file.
[Error has occurred in the scanner.]	Check whether the scanning settings made with the application exceed the setting range of the machine.
[Error has occurred in the scanner driver.]	 Check whether the network cable is connected correctly to the client computer. Check whether the Ethernet board of the client computer is recognized correctly by Windows. Check whether your computer can use the TCP/IP protocol.
Message	Causes and solutions
---	--
[Failed to create the file.]	There is not enough free space on the hard disk. Delete the unnecessary files.
[Failed to save the preview image.]	There is not enough free space on the hard disk. Delete the unnecessary files.
[Insufficient memory. Close all applications, then restart scanning.]	Close all the unnecessary applications run- ning on the client computer.
[Insufficient memory. Reduce the scanning area.]	Reset the scan size.
	Lower the resolution.
	• Set with no compression. See p.17 "Scanner Settings".
	Note
	tion and the Scanning Area" chart in Help for halftone scanning might not al- ways apply. Scanning cannot be per- formed if large values are set for brightness when using halftone or high resolution.
	When a paper misfeed occurs in the ma- chine during printing, scanning cannot be performed. In this case, after the mis- fed paper has been removed, proceed with scanning.
[No response from the scanner.]	• Check whether the machine is connected to the network correctly.
	• The network is crowded. Wait for a while, and then try to reconnect.
[No User Code is registered. Consult your system ad- ministrator.]	Access is restricted with user codes. Con- sult the system administrator of the ma- chine.
[Please call your service representative.]	An unrecoverable error has occurred in the machine. Call your service representative.
[Please wait.]	The machine is in warming up. Please wait. Automatic scanning will start soon.
[Scanner is in use for other function. Please wait.]	A function of the machine other than the scanner function is being used such as the copier function. Wait for a while and reconnect.
[Scanner is in use by other user. Please wait.]	Another user is using the machine to scan originals. Wait for a while and reconnect.

Message	Causes and solutions
[Scanner is not available. Check the scanner connection status.]	• Check whether the main power switch of the machine is turned off.
	• Check whether the machine is connect- ed to the network correctly.
	• Deselect the personal firewall function of the client computers.
[Scanner is not ready. Check the scanner and the options.]	Check whether the ADF cover is closed.
[The name is already in use. Check the registered names.]	You tried to register a name that is already in use. Use another name.
[The scanner power is off.]	• Check whether the main power switch of the machine is turned on.
	• Check whether the machine is connect- ed to the network correctly.

Specifications

Scan method	Flat bed scanning
Image sensor type	CCD Image Sensor
Scan type	Sheet, book
Interface	Ethernet interface (10BASE-T or 100BASE-TX), IEEE 1394(optional), and wireless LAN(optional)
Maximum scan size	A3/297 × 432 mm (11 × 17 inches)
Scan density	600 dpi
Variable range of scan resolution	 When used as a network TWAIN scanner Setting range: 100 dpi - 1200 dpi When used as a network delivery scanner or for sending e-mail Setting range: 100 dpi, 150 dpi, 200 dpi, 300 dpi, 400 dpi, and 600 dpi
File formats that can be sent by e- mail	TIFF, JPEG, PDF
Mailing protocol	Send: SMTP

INDEX

A

Automatic Tilt Correction, 90 Auto run program, 23

В

Basic Settings, 13

С

Checking the status of delivery, 69 [Check Modes] key, 7 [Clear] key, 7 [Clear Modes] key, 7 [Compression (Black & White), 17 Compression (Gray Scale), 17

D

Default settings, 11 DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, 27, 29, 87 Destination List Priority, 18 Display Contents *E-mail*, 9 *Network delivery scanner*, 9 *Network TWAIN scanner*, 8 Display panel, 8 Divide & Send E-mail, 18 Document Server, 5

Ε

E-mail, 3 E-mail Information Language, 18 [Energy Saver] key, 7 [#] Enter key, 7

F

File Type Priority, 19 Function keys, 8 Function status indicators, 8

I

Image density, 13 Indicators, 8 Initial scanner setup, 11 Installing software, 23

J

Job Reset Time in Adding Original, 19

List displays Stored Files, 77

Μ

Max. E-mail Size, 18 Mixed Original Sizes Priority, 20 Mode, 88

Ν

Network delivery scanner, 4 Network TWAIN scanner, 6 Number keys, 7

0

Original Feed Type Priority, 19 Original orientation and scan area, 37 Original Orientation Priority, 20 Original Setting, 19

Ρ

Placing on the exposure glass, 34 Placing original in the Auto Document Feeder (ADF), 35 Preview, 89 Print & Delete Scanner Journal, 20 Printing to the image, 90

R

Relationship between File Type Specified and File Type Used When Sending E-mail, 94 Relationship between resolution and data size, 91 Resolution, 13 S

Save, 89 Scanning mode registration, 90 Scanning originals, 88 ScanRouter V2 Lite, 30 Scan size, 13 Scan type, 13 Selecting a custom size, 15 Select Title, 18 Sender's Name Default, 18 Send/Store Connection timeout, 17 Software supplied on CD-ROM, 28 [Start] key, 7 Status indicator, 7 [Stop] key, 7 Stored files Searching, 80 Storing data, 71

Т

Troubleshooting, 95 Type2105 TWAIN Driver, 28

U

Update delivery scanner destination list, 20 **[User Tools]** key, 8

V

Viewing a list of stored files in DeskTopBinder V2 Lite, 79





In accordance with IEC 60417, this machine uses the following symbols for the main power switch:

means POWER ON.

() means STAND BY.

CE

Declaration of Conformity

"The Product complies with the requirements of the EMC Directive 89/336/EEC and its amending directives and the Low Voltage Directive 73/23/EEC and its amending directives."

Trademarks

Adobe and Acrobat are trademarks of Adobe Systems Incorporated.

Ethernet is a registered trademark of Xerox Corporation.

Pentium is a registered trademark of Intel Corporation.

MS, Microsoft, and Windows are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation.

Other product names used herein are for identification purposes only and might be trademarks of their respective companies. We disclaim any and all rights in those marks.

- The product name of Windows[®]95 is Microsoft[®] Windows[®] 95.
- The product name of Windows[®]98 is Microsoft[®] Windows[®] 98.
- The product name of Windows[®] Me is Microsoft[®] Windows[®] Millennium Edition (Windows Me).
- The product names of Windows[®] XP are as follows:

Microsoft[®] Windows[®] XP Professional

Microsoft[®] Windows[®] XP Home Edition

• The product names of Windows[®] 2000 are as follows:

Microsoft® Windows® 2000 Advanced Server

Microsoft® Windows® 2000 Server

Microsoft® Windows® 2000 Professional

- The product names of Windows NT® are as follows:
- Microsoft[®] Windows NT[®] Server 4.0

Microsoft[®] Windows NT[®] Workstation 4.0

Printer/Scanner Unit Type 2105 Operating Instructions Scanner Reference

